

A Service of

ZBW

Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre for Economics

Hwang, Jyhjong

### Working Paper African military aircraft procurement from China: A case study from Zambia

Working Paper, No. 2020/37

#### **Provided in Cooperation with:**

China Africa Research Initiative (CARI), School of Advanced International Studies (SAIS), Johns Hopkins University

*Suggested Citation:* Hwang, Jyhjong (2020) : African military aircraft procurement from China: A case study from Zambia, Working Paper, No. 2020/37, China Africa Research Initiative (CARI), School of Advanced International Studies (SAIS), Johns Hopkins University, Washington, DC, http://www.sais-cari.org/publications-working-papers

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/248165

#### Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

#### Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.



# WWW.ECONSTOR.EU



NO.37

мау 2020



# Logics of Arms Deals: Multilevel Evidence from China-Zambia Relations

Jyhjong Hwang



sais-cari.org



# WORKING PAPER SERIES

#### NO. 37 | MAY 2020:

"Logics of Arms Deals: Multilevel Evidence from China-Zambia Relations" *by* Jyhjong Hwang

#### TO CITE THIS PAPER:

Hwang, Jyhjong. 2020. *Logics of Arms Deals: Multilevel Evidence from China-Zambia Relations*. Working Paper No. 2020/37. China Africa Research Initiative, School of Advanced International Studies, Johns Hopkins University, Washington, DC. Retrieved from <u>http://www.sais-cari.org/publications</u>.

#### CORRESPONDING AUTHOR:

Jyhjong Hwang Email: hwang.552@osu.edu

#### NOTE:

The papers in this Working Paper series have undergone only limited review and may be updated, corrected or withdrawn. Please contact the corresponding author directly with comments or questions about this paper.

Editor: Daniela Solano-Ward

### ABSTRACT

#### SAIS-CARI WORKING PAPER NO. 37 | MAY 2020:

"Logics of Arms Deals: Multilevel Evidence from China-Zambia Relations" *by* Jyhjong Hwang their air force and why would Chinese arms suppliers be preferred? This paper provides a multifaceted answer based on field interviews in Zambia as well as desk research, developing five different logics for burgeoning arms trade between developing countries and new arms suppliers in the international market. Military and bilateral relations history, current strategic concerns in defense and finance, domestic political economy, psychological quest for prestige, and systemic concerns are all essential factors. A uni-dimensional explanation would lead to skewed or even erroneous interpretations of the intentions of both arms buyers and arms sellers. This paper demonstrates that a comprehensive interpretation of a political phenomenon can and must cover multiple levels of analysis, ranging vertically from subnational dynamics to international dynamics, with agents at different levels interacting with each other (states, multilaterals, corporations, etc.).

WHY DO DEVELOPING COUNTRIES WANT TO EXPAND

# INTRODUCTION

ON A SUNNY SATURDAY IN OCTOBER 2015, THE CITY AIRPORT of Lusaka teemed with civilians. The Zambian Air Force (ZAF) headquarters in the capital was hosting an Open Day. In addition to jumping castles for the kids and military job talks, the public could see and even board the aircrafts parked on the tarmac. Even though all the aircrafts were painted with Zambian flags or camouflage, there was no mistaking their origins: the Xian MA60 airliner, Harbin Z-9 military helicopters, and Hongdu JL-8 dual-purpose trainer-light attack jets, were all produced by the Chinese state-owned aerospace and defense giant, Aviation Industry Corporation of China (AVIC).<sup>1</sup> Since the 2000s, when the ZAF ordered up to 49 different aircrafts ranging from training jets to passenger jets, the ZAF has been embarking on an aircraft expansion. AVIC supplied the bulk of these orders, and, given their aircrafts' dominant presence during airshows, AVIC's aircrafts were considered points of pride for the ZAF.

Between 2000 and 2017, the Chinese government, banks, and contractors extended a total of US\$ 143 billion in loans to African governments and their state-owned enterprises.<sup>2</sup> While the bulk of funding went towards infrastructure projects such as roads and power plants, US\$ 1.5 billion funded military equipment procurement. Lenders included the national policy bank, the Export-Import Bank of China (Eximbank), and Chinese companies such as AVIC and Poly Technologies. Surprisingly, about 40 percent (US\$ 600 million) of these loans went to Zambia, a nation with an approximately US\$ 220 million yearly defense budget.<sup>3</sup> As the top recipient of Chinese military procurement loans, Zambia is a landlocked country in southern Africa that suffers neither from war nor civil unrest (e.g. Democratic Republic of Congo, Sudan) and is not a geostrategic hotspot for world superpowers (e.g. Djibouti). How could this phenomenon be explained?

Chinese arms sales to Africa is a topic that often attracts knee-jerk reactions or throwaway explanations, including attributing them solely to corruption or natural resource control. However, such unproven attributions obscure important strategic insights. This paper provides an evidence-based investigation based on two rounds of elite interviews in Lusaka in June and December of 2019, complemented by desk research in both English and Chinese.

Rather than focusing on US or Chinese perspectives, this study takes the point of the view of the purchaser, Zambia. The Zambian perspective challenges the longstanding practice in international relations literature that focuses on the actions and preferences of superpowers at the expense of smaller actors in the system. Such practices ignore the array and complexity of strategies adopted by these smaller actors, which, considering that most actors in the international system are not hegemons, constitute a significant bulk of the strategizing that takes place in the system.

Situated in Zambia and looking out, this paper asks two questions: 1) why does a country like Zambia want to expand its air force, and 2) why does Zambia want to purchase Chinese military aircrafts specifically? I argue that these two questions must be understood through five different logics: historical, strategic, domestic political economy, psychological, and systemic. These logics interlock to provide a more complete explanation of the arms purchasing choices developing countries face, as

well as the broader issue of how the military's domestic interests can manifest as foreign relations actions. Methodologically, this paper also demonstrates that when seeking to interpret new phenomenon in the international system, restricting the analysis to a single level is neither desirable nor necessary. The paper will conclude by providing policy-relevant observations.

### BACKGROUND THE PUZZLE: AIR FORCE EXPANSION WITH A CHINESE BOOST?

THE OFFICIAL EXPLANATION FOR ZAMBIA'S RECENT air force expansion was the need to replace the aging fleet acquired back in the 1970s, particularly in order to improve their transport capabilities. The former ZAF commander, Lieutenant General Eric Chimese, highlighted the importance of transport capability to governance:

Modernization of our air fleet is an ongoing process that should be able to provide us with an increasing capability to respond to the air power needs of our country within the context of our internal security requirements and the regional and global dynamics [...] The Zambia Air Force has ensured that it retains the reach to the remotest parts of the country and the capacity to transport government officials anywhere, any time. This has helped to ensure that no population feels isolated from its government. There are no 'ungoverned spaces' in Zambia.<sup>4</sup>

Chimese' statement indicates that the air force expansion is as much about defense as it is internal governance. It is also a policy choice that necessarily puts pressure on other government budget items; as President Edgar Lungu admits, the "acquisition of new equipment is a long-term investment and a great cost to [his] government and the people of Zambia."<sup>5</sup>

Among the extensive aircraft orders from a range of suppliers since 2000, Chinese aircrafts featured prominently not only in terms of number and variety, but also in the availability of loan financing that is unmatched by Italian or Russian suppliers (Tables 1 and 2). Every aircraft purchase from China received some form of financial support, either in the form of Eximbank loans, or AVIC's supplier's credit. Supplier's credit allows customers to receive goods or services with delayed payment at a later date, instead of a lumpsum payment upfront. While such supplier's credit is initiated by AVIC with the primary intention of increasing sales, the availability of Eximbank loans involve more political factors. As a policy bank, Eximbank's mandate is to advance China's strategic interest by promoting Chinese foreign investment abroad as well as international cooperation.<sup>6</sup>

#### Table 1: Zambian Air Force Inventory, 20197

Role	Model	Active Units	Origin
Combat Aircraft	J-6	8	China
Combat Aircran	MiG-21	10	Russia
	C-27J	2	Italy
Transport	MA60	1	China
	Y-12	8	China
	Bell 205	12	US license to Italy
	Bell 206	2	US license to Italy
Combat Helicopter	Bell 212	1	US license to Italy
	Mi-171	5	Russia
	Z-9	7	China
	J-6	2	China
	K-8	16	China
Training Aircraft/Helicopters	L-15	6	China
	MFI-15	15	Sweden
	SF-260	13	Italy
Total Units	108		
Total Chinese Units	48 (44%)		

The availability of financing options makes for an attractive, if simplistic, answer to the puzzle of why Zambia is heavily reliant on China for the expansion of their air force. However, such a functionalist explanation risks missing other factors. Eximbank does not offer loans to every country or for every project. The availability of Eximbank loans along with Zambia's choice of supplier are both heavily influenced by Zambia's bilateral history with China, as well as the ZAF's experience since independence and during the Rhodesian Bush War.

Year	Aircraft	Role	Supplier	Country	No. Units
2005	MA60	Airliner	AVIC	China	2
2006	Y-12	Light transport	AVIC	China	5
2006	UH-1H <sup>9</sup>	Utility helicopter	Augusta	Italy	3
2010	Hongdu JL-8	Trainer/light attack	AVIC	China	8
2011	Z-9 <sup>10</sup>	Military utility helicopter	AVIC	China	7
2011	SF-260TP	Trainer/light attack	Alenia Aermacchi	Italy	6
2014	Mi-8MT/Mi-17	Transport/armed helicopter	Mil Moscow Helicopter	Russia	2
2014	L-15	Supersonic trainer	AVIC	China	6
2014	SF-260TP	Trainer/light attack	Alenia Aermacchi	Italy	6
2015	C-27J Spartan	Transport	Leonardo S.p.A.	Italy	2
2017	Sukhoi Superjet 100	Business jet	Sukhoi	Russia	1
2017	Gulfstream G650	Business jet	ExecuJet (Swiss)	US	1

#### Table 2: ZAF's Aircraft Orders Since 2000<sup>8</sup>

### LOGIC 1 HISTORIC

#### POST-COLONIAL EXPERIENCE AND THE NONALIGNED MOVEMENT

ZAMBIA, FORMERLY NORTHERN RHODESIA, ACHIEVED independence in 1964 but maintained close ties with the United Kingdom. However, the relationship deteriorated after the Unilateral Declaration of Independence (UDI) by Southern Rhodesia's white minority, present day Zimbabwe. The Zambian government called for UK intervention not only because the UDI was seen as a betrayal of the black majority, but also because it raised a threat of invasion. Zambia had provided safe-haven to the black-led nationalist movements, Zimbabwe People's Revolutionary Army (ZIPRA), and the Zimbabwe African National Liberation Army (ZANLA), both of whom sought to wrest power from the Rhodesian government led by Ian Smith.<sup>11</sup> However, the U.K. dragged their feet, partly due to concerns that pitting British troops against white Rhodesian troops would be considered fratricide. Instead, the U.K. responded conservatively by sending 10 Javelin jets to protect Zambian airspace.<sup>12</sup> However, the "Javelin pilots had neither the capability nor intention to attack Rhodesia." Furthermore, the British troops stationed on the Zambia-Zimbabwe border were friendly with Smith's troops and on more than one occasion RAF technicians defected to British bases.<sup>13</sup> The U.K.

Among the extensive aircraft orders from a range of suppliers since 2000, Chinese aircrafts featured prominently not only in terms of number and variety, but also in the availability of loan financing that is unmatched by Italian or Russian suppliers. Every aircraft purchase from China received some form of financial support, either in the form of Eximbank loans, or AVIC's supplier's credit.

generated further resentment in Zambia when they intervened quickly in the black-led rebellion in the Caribbean. Zambian leadership interpreted the decision to intervenes as one driven by racism. For Zambian leaders, "British failure to use military force to crush UDI and their subsequent deployment of the relatively worthless Javelin squadron posed grave threats to Zambia's national security."<sup>14</sup> During the 1978 Rhodesian assault on ZIPRA, the "Rhodesian Air Force took control of Zambia air space for 48 hours (19 October) while the Zambian Air Force prudently obeyed the broadcast advice of the Rhodesian forward controller and stayed grounded."<sup>15</sup>

Meanwhile, Zambia was also threatened with an embargo from Rhodesia. At the time, Zambia relied on coal deliveries and oil pipelines from Rhodesia. Zambia also transported 95 percent of its primary export, copper, to Rhodesia via the Victoria Falls Bridge on board Rhodesia Railways. Rhodesian sanctions choked off Zambia's economic lifeline. This led to the joint Anglo-American airlift that flew in barrels of oil from Dar es Salaam in Tanzania, with US involvement driven mostly by their interest in Zambian copper exports.<sup>16</sup> These airlifts were only a partial solution to Zambia's energy problems and their ability to mine and export copper. President Kaunda stated that, "until such time as alternative land routes can be found and supplies are able to reach this country in sufficient quantities, considerable amount of oil supplies have to be flown in by air.<sup>17</sup> The embargo not only obliged Zambia to seek Western support, but also pushed Kaunda into the uncomfortable situation whereby he had to ask Portuguese-governed Mozambique - a regime that Kaunda perceived as a remnant of colonial power - for airlift permission from the Port of Beira.<sup>18</sup> The combination of the embargo and air space incursions, which forced Zambia to ask for Western support or concede defeat, were humiliating enough to convince Zambian leadership that an air force with reliable defense and transport capabilities were (and continue to be) crucial to the nation's sovereignty, a particularly salient ideology in post-colonial Africa.

The embargo coincided with the warming of China-Zambia relations. As the airlifts had limited Zambia's transport capacity, Kaunda, "wanted a new railroad running to Dar es Salaam, but the British, American, and Soviet governments refused to fund the project [...] In July 1967 [Kaunda] spent five days in China, and the government there agreed to build the railroad."<sup>19</sup> During a time when relations with the US and the Soviets were worsening, with various requests for support rebuffed, China stood out as a potential ally for Zambia. When the former Prime Minister of Zambia, Elijah Mudenda, was asked why China was so helpful, Mudenda simply replied, "I think the Chinese are very human."20 The reasons that drove China to offer such support are myriad, however, and beyond the scope of this paper. Suffice it to say that the decision was likely driven by a combination of ideological affinity for revolutionary movements, an attempt to cement an influential position within the Nonaligned Movement, and a burgeoning desire to create a sphere of influence abroad. Regardless of their intentions, China's support came at a time when assistance from the US and the Soviet Union was lacking. Chinese support left a very positive impression on Zambian leadership that would persist for decades to come.

### LOGIC 2 BORDER SE STRATEGIC ZAMBIA'S CU

#### BORDER SECURITY ON A BUDGET

ZAMBIA'S CURRENT SECURITY CONCERNS CENTER AROUND the nation's landlocked geography. Zambia shares its 5,369 km border with seven countries: Angola, Botswana, the DRC, Malawi, Mozambique, Tanzania, Namibia, and Zimbabwe. For the past 20 years, Zambia's primary security concern has been the instability along the Zambia-DRC border, particularly spillovers from the DRC's civil unrest and illegal border crossings. Between 1998 and 2003, Zambia received upwards of 60,000 Congolese refugees and soldiers fleeing from the Second Congo War.<sup>21</sup>

Even after the end of Congolese civil unrest, the concern over border security has continued. In December 2011, Zambian immigration officials expressed concern that the DRC had "encroached on Zambia's no-man's land" and went on to explain that with DRC officials patrolling the area, the DRC had the potential to gain control of Zambia's no-man's land.<sup>22</sup> Zambia's concern also manifested in their repeated request for military training from abroad. In February 2008, the US Coast Guard International Training Division provided courses to Zambia upon request by the Zambian government. The course taught, "port security and counter-terrorism tactics to approximately two dozen Zambian military personnel, police and security forces."23 US official sources emphasized that, despite being a landlocked country, border crossings on Lake Tanganyika were a serious concern.<sup>24</sup> In July 2015, Zambia launched a special forces marine unit to improve border security and illegal fishing, particularly along the Luapula River, which borders the DRC, and Lake Mweru Wantipa. In November of the same year, President Lungu met with the US Secretary of the Navy, Ray Mabus, to request training support. It is unclear whether this request for training ultimately materialized, but such military trainings are common. The US Africa Command (AFRICOM) stated that the US Coast Guard training "was part of an ongoing series of military-to-military programs coordinated through the U.S. Embassy."25

This evidence shows that Zambia's air force expansion is a response to recent destabilizing effects of neighboring state's domestic unrest. Zambia chose to meet this security need with a build-up of military hardware, among other policies. For air forces, transport aircrafts (cargo planes and airliners) and training aircrafts (that help produce pilots) have high strategic utility. It is this very utility which justifies their purchase, regardless of their origins.<sup>26</sup> Broadly speaking, airlift capabilities are an important strategic priority for African air forces. In an article published by the US Army, Major Jeffrey N. Krulick stated that, "Africa's austere environment presents difficult logistics challenges. Limited transportation infrastructure requires that airlift be present to augment ground and sea transportation assets responding to crises and conflict situations."27 The Africa Center of Strategic Studies (ACSS) argued a similar point, "While commonly viewed as too expensive, airlift assets provide vital capabilities and multiply the effectiveness of Africa's resource-limited militaries and collective peace operations." ACSS was referring specifically to war-torn areas like Sudan and the DRC, where, "poor roads and rugged terrain make convoys slow, ineffective, and vulnerable to landmines or ambush."28 However, even countries at

The combination of the embargo and air space incursions, which forced Zambia to ask for Western support or concede defeat, were humiliating enough to convince Zambian leadership that an air force with reliable defense and transport capabilities were (and continue to be) crucial to the nation's sovereignty, a particularly salient ideology in postcolonial Africa. peace face daunting ground transportation challenges. A 2017 World Bank report put Zambia's road density at 9.1 kilometer per 100 square kilometers, which is quite low compared to sub-Saharan Africa's (SSA) average of 14.9.<sup>29</sup> The rainy season is particularly daunting, as roads and bridges are commonly washed away.<sup>30</sup>

However, were the purchases "strategic" in the sense that there was something inherently more desirable in aircrafts made in China that met Zambia's needs? In an interview with the People's Liberation Army media center, Chimese essentially said they chose the L-15 over Russian and Italian models due to the availability of financing support and low maintenance costs.<sup>31</sup> Can these claims be corroborated by the actual costs of the aircrafts? Richard Bitzinger, a Rand Corporation Defense Analyst, argued in his 1991 report that Chinese weapons exports had several advantages over traditional western suppliers. They tended to be, "rugged, simple to operate and maintain, and fairly reliable [...] Most Chinese weapon systems are also compatible with Soviet equipment, making them additionally appealing to Third World countries that already have considerable amounts of Soviet equipment in their inventories."<sup>32</sup>

While "ruggedness" and "reliability" of aircrafts are hard to measure because those factors are influenced by maintenance, use, and local conditions, compatibility with existing weapons can be an indication of ease of operation. The compatibility argument has some historic merit. During the Cold War when Egypt was playing the US against the Soviets for support, President Gamal Abdel Nasser preferred US arms, "as they would be more compatible with the largely British weaponry the Egyptians possessed."<sup>33</sup> However, Bitzinger did not provide direct comparisons between Chinese aircrafts and other potential suppliers and Chinese military aircrafts have since developed beyond those discussed in Bitzinger's 1991 report. Moreover, did Zambia even own "considerable amounts of Soviet equipment" prior to purchasing Chinese aircrafts to justify the Soviet-lineage advantage argument?

In a detailed inventory of African air forces published in 1999, Winston Brent provided a list of all military aircrafts reportedly owned by each air force, and, when available, the date when the aircraft was damaged beyond reasonable cost of repair (i.e. written-off). Up until publication in 1999, ZAF aircrafts still in service were chiefly trainers from a mix of suppliers: Italian-made trainers SIAI-Marchetti SF260 (20 units) and Aermacchi MB-326 (23); Yugoslav-made trainers Soko Jastreb (18) and Soko Galeb (15); Swedish Saab MFI-15 Safari (17+); and 12 Chinese trainer Shenyang BT-6's delivered in 1978.<sup>34</sup> However, most reports on the BT-6s' transfer from Zambia identified them as gifts from the Chinese government, not a specific order from Zambia. If compatibility is a concern for the ZAF, any additional trainers the ZAF purchased should have logically been Italian. Similarly, among other ZAF aircrafts - including helicopters, airliners, and utility aircrafts - there is no clear continuity between the origins of past aircrafts leading to recent purchases of Chinese aircrafts.<sup>35</sup>

If ease of use, measured by compatibility based on manufacturer's origins, is a not a concern, was low cost the driver behind choosing Chinese aircrafts? There are two approaches to answer this question: first, for aircrafts offered by the Chinese supplier, was Zambia able to buy them at a good price? Second, among aircrafts of comparable

Zambia's air force expansion is a response to recent destabilizing effects of neighboring state's domestic unrest. Zambia chose to meet this security need with a build-up of *military hardware, among* other policies. For air forces, transport aircrafts (cargo planes and airliners) and training aircrafts (that help produce pilots) have high strategic utility. It is this very utility which justifies their purchase, regardless of their origins.

utility, were the Chinese aircrafts cheaper in comparison? It appears that the price at which Zambia was able to buy the MA6os and Y-12s from China was favorable, even without any financing support. The procurement contract for a package deal of two MA6os and twelve Y-12s was US\$ 56 million. While no breakdown on individual costs were published, using even the lowest prices offered on both aircrafts by AVIC to other buyers puts the contract cost at around US\$ 62 million, suggesting that a US\$ 56 million contract is a very competitive offer (see Appendices A and B). An argument might be made that since these contracts were ultimately loan-financed, the price cut might be recuperated through interest collection. However, the success of such a cost-recovery arrangement is contingent upon the credit worthiness of the borrower. Considering that Zambia's sovereign bond credit rating has been ranked consistently low by multiple credit rating agencies, it is unlikely that this was the reason loan financing was offered.<sup>36</sup>

The prices of the JL-8 trainers that Zambia purchased in 2012 were also competitive, at US\$ 8.3 million (unadjusted) per unit compared to the US\$ 9.7 million per unit that Bolivia paid in 2009 and the US\$ 12.5 million per unit that Zimbabwe paid in 2006. Though Egypt was able to acquire these at an even lower price of \$5.8M per unit in 1999, this was for a much larger 60 jet order. The JL-8s were also discounted compared to an aircraft of similar configuration that Zambia might have considered in 2012, the Yak-130. The Russian Yak-130 sells for US\$ 12-15 million, going up to US\$ 30 million including spare parts, equipment, and other services. In other words, Zambia appears to have had good financial reasons to opt for the JL-8 over other aircrafts.

The price for the Z-9 helicopters was also fairly standard compared to other Z-9 deals, falling between US\$ 13-15 million each, depending on what percentage Chinese loan financing covered out of the total contract. It is more difficult to compare the Z-9's price with other helicopters, since the Z-9 has a capacity that falls in-between helicopters of similar utility. Considering the helicopters already owned by the ZAF, the AgustaWestland AW139 is the most reasonable choice after the Z-9, although it has a larger 15-passenger capacity compared to the Z-9's 10-passenger, the AW139 goes for US\$ 17-20 million each. Overall, Zambia's Z-9 price does not appear to be alarmingly high nor low.

In comparison to airliners, cargo planes, and dual-purpose subsonic trainers, the L-15 supersonic trainers would be harder to justify for purely strategic reasons. Zambia purchased six L-15s in 2015 for about US\$ 35 million each. It is difficult to tell whether this is a competitive price, since the L-15 is a new model with its first flight in 2006, and Zambia was the first country to purchase them. There are rumors of Venezuelan and Uruguayan orders, but no information is available on prices.<sup>37</sup> The world market for supersonic trainers is quite small compared to utility or subsonic trainer aircrafts. The only comparable aircraft that Zambia might have considered during this time would have been the South Korean KAI-T-50 Golden Eagle, which ranges in price from US\$ 28-49 million per unit depending on specifications and how comprehensive the supplementary package is. Since AVIC also built a flight simulator center for L-15 pilots in training, the US\$ 35 million per unit likely included a large supplementary package.<sup>38</sup> In terms of strict price consideration, L-15 is a competitive choice.<sup>39</sup> However, whether Zambia's strategic interests require supersonic jets to protect their air space is debatable. The drivers for purchasing supersonic jets are better explained by psychological factors discussed later in this paper.

Overall, the function and prices of most of the military aircrafts ordered by Zambia map fairly well onto the strategic logic, both in terms of defensive capabilities and competitive pricing. Adding reasonable financing options into the calculation, it is easy to see why Zambia would favor Chinese suppliers. However, there is more to aircraft procurement than strategic and financial concerns.

### LOGIC 3 POLITICAL ECONOMY

#### DOMESTIC INTERESTS AND STATE-BUSINESS RELATIONS

THE THIRD LOGIC BEHIND ZAMBIA'S AIR FORCE expansion and its choice of Chinese suppliers is Zambia's domestic political economy. This section will investigate the ZAF's many roles within Zambia's economy and society, the corruption charges levied against it, AVIC's long and complex history in Zambia, and the impact of rising anti-Chinese sentiment.

#### ZAFs multiple roles: Employer, property developer, and national airline

THE ZAF PLAYS MULTIPLE ROLES WITHIN ZAMBIAN society, some of which are not commonly associated with air forces elsewhere. The ZAF is a major provider for formal waged employment, a housing provider, a property developer, and the national airline operator. These multiple roles indicate that the ZAF has an oversized impact on Zambians' daily lives, particularly for those close to the capital.

The ZAF, along with the Zambian Army and the Zambia National Service, make up the Zambian Defence Force (ZDF).40 The ZDF employs 15,100 active duty personnel, 1,600 of whom are in the air force.<sup>41</sup> This makes the ZDF, along with the Zambian Police Force, one of the largest formal employers in Zambia. The World Banks' 2010 data for Zambia showed that roughly half of formal workers operate in the public sector.<sup>42</sup> Positions in the ZDF are highly sought after due to competitive wages. The World Bank's 2017 Job Diagnostic for Zambia observed that public sector jobs pay more than private sector jobs, and thus absorb a large and increasing portion of skilled labor.43 The author's interview with an individual with personal experience in the ZDF employment process revealed that in the 2006 round of ZAF recruitment only 380 out of 1,500 applicants were accepted into the Air Force.44 The interviewee also explained that applicants are only eligible upon completion of Grade 12. Applicants included university graduates who faced a difficult job market after graduation. Given that the average level of schooling in Zambia in 2018 was only 7.1 years, the requirement of Grade 12 completion is very demanding.45 In addition to competitive wages, some ZDF personnel are also provided with public housing. In 2012, 1,100 units of air force

housing were commissioned in Lusaka, and in 2014 an additional 3,500 units of army housing were commissioned. According to the author's interviews, these units were also reportedly built by Chinese contractors.<sup>46</sup>

The ZAF also staffs the flag carrier, Zambian Airways. Zambian Airways was originally established in 1964 and operated mainly, "unprofitable domestic routes."<sup>47</sup> In 1967, operations were handed to the Italian Alitalia, but the airline remained unprofitable. Upon its liquidation in December 1994, the company was US\$ 100 million in debt and aircrafts were seized by stakeholders as they landed in international airports.<sup>48</sup> Throughout Zambian Airways' lifespan, its pilots and engineers were sourced from the ZAF, with pilots flying both fighter jets and commercial airliners.<sup>49</sup> Part of Zambian Airways' financial difficulty stemmed from corruption, with both government and Zambian Airways personnel frequently requesting free flights. After Zambian Airways folded, government officials faced limited transportation options even for legitimate government business. Former Bank of Zambia President, Dr. Caleb Fundanga, notes that currently in Zambia government personnel on official business can occasionally use ZAF aircrafts for domestic travel, but most officials must take commercial airlines for international flights.<sup>50</sup>

In August 2018, Ethiopian Airlines released a statement announcing plans to revive Zambia's national airline. According to the official press release, the Zambian stateowned development agency Industrial Development Corporation (IDC) and Ethiopian Airlines planned to jointly establish a new Zambian national airline, with IDC holding 55 percent equity and Ethiopian Airlines holding 45 percent. The initial investment was set at US\$ 30 million.<sup>51</sup> The original goal was to launch the airline in October 2018, but the project has faced multiple delays due to financial constraints and questions about the project's financial sustainability.<sup>52</sup> The most recent launch deadline was set in the third quarter of 2019, but there has been no further news on this project as of January 2020.<sup>53</sup> Interviews with people familiar with the situation indicate that should plans proceed, the national airline will once again be staffed by ZAF pilots.<sup>54</sup>

Apart from national pride, re-launching the national airline may also be a way to generate profits. Profit generation is one of the drivers for ZAF's involvement in a multipurpose property development project in Lusaka. Kingsland City Park is a public-private partnership (PPP) between the ZAF and the Chinese company, Sun Share Group. Sun Share Group's official website states that the development project will include 3,000 high-end housing units, a shopping mall, a natural park, schools, and sports facilities. The project first gained attention in August 2017 during the annual Agricultural and Commercial Show, where Sun Share Group participated as an exhibitor.<sup>55</sup> The project covers 2,718 acres off Twin Palm Road in southern Lusaka. The state-owned media identified three developers in the PPP: Datong Construction, Drimtown Investments, and Shangria Investments. It was also announced that each of these companies were granted facility concessions ranging from 20 to 28 years, suggesting that the investors would operate the projects and recuperate their investment before handing ownership back to the ZAF.<sup>56</sup>

The ZAF plays multiple roles within Zambian society, some of which are not commonly associated with air forces elsewhere. The ZAF is a major provider for formal waged employment, a housing provider, a property developer, and the national airline operator. These multiple roles indicate that the ZAF has an oversized impact on Zambians' daily lives, particularly for those close to the capital.

The investment from Sun Share Group is reported to be US\$ 140 million.<sup>57</sup> Sun Share Group's press release in August 2017 advertised that housing units would be available for purchase by May 2018. The 1,100 units of ZAF housing that were completed in 2014 appear to be part of an earlier phase of this same project, and the housing units are now inhabited.58 The project became increasingly controversial upon occupation with complaints of sewage runoff into a major watershed that feeds the Lusaka aquifers, as well as accusations of high-level officials benefiting from the deal.<sup>59</sup> Moreover, the project is located in a forest reserve that the ZAF gained access to in order to participate in the PPP. This reserve's protected status was subsequently partially removed in 2015 to make it available for development.<sup>60</sup> In April 2019, the Lusaka High Court granted an injunction on the project, a decision PPP participants subsequently protested against.61 As of December 2019, the lawsuit was still ongoing.62 Adjacent to Kingsland City, another ZAF housing project, Green City Village, is also planned on a piece of deregulated forest reserve, although the project has been similarly stymied by lawsuits.<sup>63</sup> When the author visited the Kingsland City construction site in December 2019, the area had been fenced off and the entranceway built. Preliminary construction on the workers' residence and project office looked to be complete; however, the general area still appeared to be relatively densely forested behind the gate.64

#### **C**ORRUPTION CONCERNS

KINGSLAND CITY INDICATES THAT THE ZAF IS NOT ONLY a defense force but also that it has enough sway within both the government and business communities to participate in development projects. Former ZAF commander Chimese emphasized that the project is not only self-sustainable, but also supports the ZAF budget. Referring to the Town Center of Lusaka, he stated:



Photo credit: Jyhjong Hwang



Photo credit: Jyhjong Hwang

No money, no loan or no funding will be required from the Government or from the Air Force for the development and construction of Kingsland City. We are demonstrating that we cannot just be cry-babies but supplement Government's efforts. Instead of crying with a list of problems, we want to provide solutions and we have begun doing so by going into PPP using land as equity. Security is necessary for commerce. But you cannot get jets or spares for planes on Cha-cha-cha Road. You need money...<sup>65</sup>

Zambia's state-owned news outlet also described the "immediate benefits" of the Twin Palms PPP project as the, "ownership of quality infrastructure to give the Air Force the capacity to raise [its] own financial resources, and take care of the ZAF routine financial requirements from the intended facilities."<sup>66</sup> The same article emphasized that ZAF's participation in these PPPs was driven by a desire to generate its own revenue and reduce dependency on the treasury.

Chimese himself was removed in July 2018 after being accused of concealing property and was later arrested in February 2019.<sup>67</sup> Chimese was not the first ZAF commander to be arrested for corruption. Major General Andrew Sakala, ZAF commander from 2010-2011, was sentenced to five years for stealing US\$ 1 million in public funds.<sup>68</sup> Additionally, Lieutenant General Christopher Singogo, commander from 2002 to 2006, was sentenced to four years in prison on two separate corruption charges.<sup>69</sup> Considering the string of charges leveled against high-level ZAF leaders, corruption in ZAF's procurements cannot be ruled out.

The concern over procurement corruption is further compounded by the lack of transparency in the military budget. Stockholm International Peace Research Institute observes that,

Even in times of austerity, the Zambian public may perceive the purchases of trainers and cargo planes as legitimate. However, when the public saw government officials were being transported on luxury jets instead of competitively priced airliners, these procurements began to lose legitimacy. Fundanga confirmed that although the purchase of fighter jets were not controversial to the public, presidential jets, which are more visible, were less publicly accepted with debt concerns looming in the background.

Lack of transparency creates high vulnerability for corruption, especially in arms procurement processes. In many countries, the military tends to be one of the most corrupt sectors of government, and arms procurement—domestic and international—is especially subject to corruption, in both developed and developing countries.<sup>70</sup>

Former Director of the Cost of Disarmament Programme at the UN Institute of Disarmament Research, Susan Willet, observed that corruption in sub-Saharan Africa's security sector can often increase and is "proportional to the amount of military expenditure which has gone 'off-budget'." However, Willet explained that pressure from international donors who refuse to acknowledge the legitimate security needs of developing countries might pressure these countries to resort of off-budget financing.<sup>71</sup>

This lack of transparency into military spending is clearly a problem in Zambia. The author's interviews reveal that even though public projects are supposed to be reviewed by the Ministry of National Planning and Development Administration, projects relating to national security are not subject to such oversight. These projects are instead approved directly by the Defence Council, and often receive extrabudgetary funding. Similarly, researchers at the Zambia Institute for Policy Analysis and Research state that Defence Council approvals do not usually come up for debate in the Zambian Parliament. Officials at the Ministry of Finance also state that military aircraft spending is not being reported because they have their own budget. Interestingly, interviewees in the Ministry of Finance specified that, as a rule, public profits go into a consolidated fund that is available for the entire government. This appears to contradict Chimese's statement that the Kingsland City development project's profit could be directly used to fund ZAF procurement, raising further questions about how profits from the PPP will be used.

#### FISCAL RESPONSIBILITY

THE LACK OF TRANSPARENCY INTO MILITARY SPENDING could potentially compromise Zambia's current effort to head off a debt crisis. The International Monetary Fund's 2019 Article IV Consultation for Zambia reported that, "large fiscal deficits and rising debt service have resulted in domestic expenditure arrears, taking a toll on growth."<sup>72</sup> Moreover, these deficits were, "financed by nonconcessional debt and the accumulation of domestic arrears [..] deficits have continued to rise following faster-than-budgeted execution of foreign-financed capital spending." Fundanga, former Bank of Zambia President, observed that there will always be budget displacement concerns; for example, whether military spending on "new toys" could be better used in other sectors, such as health and education.<sup>73</sup>

However, it appears that public perception of aircraft procurement depends on the aircrafts in question. In contrast to the non-transparent procurement process, ZAF is eager to show off their newly procured military aircrafts. The ZAF Open Day is a case in point. On the 2017 Open Day, the new Russian Mi-8s were on display, as well as JL-8s and their accompanying missiles.<sup>74</sup> In an air show organized by the private Aircraft

Owners Operations Association in May 2017, ZAF participated with three aircrafts: the Chinese Z-9 helicopter, the Chinese Y-12 trainer, and the Italian SF-260TW. The ZAF in-flight magazine proudly described how the ZAF aircrafts, "enthralled show participants with their aerobatics and after they landed people flocked to the aircraft to learn more about them."<sup>75</sup> In other words, the ZAF has no qualms in sharing at least some of their aircraft purchases with the public. Based on the amount of media coverage, there appears to be very little public pushback on these purchases. In contrast, the recent procurement of new business jets generated much more controversy.

The issue of the business jets, often referred to as presidential jets or luxury jets, was debated in parliament as far back as August 2010, when Deputy Minister Chilembo was asked, "why the government acquired the presidential jet [Gulfstream G650] on lease; what the terms of the contract were; and how much money the government had spent on the lease of the presidential jet." Chilembo answered that the, "Government acquired the presidential jet on lease because it was not able to purchase the aircraft in a cash transaction due to financial constraints [...] due to security considerations, the Government is not in a position to disclose the terms of agreements signed with Execujet," referring to the Swiss-based business aviation company.<sup>76</sup> This is a rare instance where ZAF procurements were publicly debated.

Further controversy arose in 2018 after the Ministry of Finance published the 2017 Annual Economic Report. In the report, the list of loans contracted by the government in 2017 included two loans from the Israel Discount Bank, one worth US\$ 400 million and another worth US\$ 7.7 million, both allocated as "Defence Project" without further elaboration. The Israeli Bank Hapolim B.M. was also listed to have contracted a US\$ 55.6 million loan for another "Defence Project."77 Furthermore, in September 2018, the Russian aircraft supplier Sukhoi announced that a VIP business jet would be delivered to President Lungu, costing about US \$45-49 million. An industry expert noted that this is a "fairly high price. The competitive price for Sukhoi Business Jet as a new product on the market would be US\$ 30-40 million."78 The media further reported that part of the Israeli Discount Bank loan was to be used for another business jet: a Gulfstream G650 that has been spotted in international airports.<sup>79</sup> The public uproar was great enough that the Permanent Secretary of the Ministry of Defence, Stardy Mwale, released a statement in October 2018 defending the budget. The statement did not provide additional information on the budget items, only that "there is no US\$ 400 million being spent on any single aircraft or military equipment." Moreover, Mwale criticized the media, "now that they are tired of attacking Chinese-financed projects, they have turned to attacking all procurement projects involving the State of Israel."80 During the same time, Vice President Inonge Wina was on the defensive again in the parliament as members questioned the utility of additional business jets:

"In an environment where the economy of the country is under stress, where we cannot hire teachers because there is no money and cannot buy chalk because there is no money, yet the President already has a jet. Is Her

With each project AVIC wins, it creates a synergy that increases the likelihood of receiving future contracts. AVIC has carefully cultivated an image as the "go-to" company for a variety of development challenges in Zambia. This relationship was not created overnight but required both a jumpstart from the Chinese government as well as long-term investment from the company itself.

Honour the Vice-President convinced that the purchase of a second jet is in the interest of the Zambian people?"

Wina admitted that some of the aircrafts purchased would be used for VIPs in general. However, she stressed that members of parliament needed to recognize the long-term planning required in airline acquisition.

"We cannot just walk into a shop and buy an aeroplane off the counter. It has to be made. It takes time to go through the whole process of making a plane [...] Concerning the issue as to why the Government should do this at this time is neither here nor there because this decision was reached many years ago."<sup>81</sup>

In October 2019 during the Russia-Africa Forum, Russia's Industry and Trade Minister, Denis Manturov, said that "we signed a contract for the supply of a VIP version of the SSJ 100 to Zambia. But in Zambia, besides the advance payment, there were no funds to finance this aircraft, so the contract has been frozen."<sup>82</sup> The new Sukhoi jet orders appear to have been canceled now, based on reported statements by Vice President Wina.<sup>83</sup> The uproar over these allegations was serious enough that even the Israeli embassy issued a statement distancing themselves from the fray.<sup>84</sup>

Even in times of austerity, the Zambian public may perceive the purchases of trainers and cargo planes as legitimate. However, when the public saw government officials were being transported on luxury jets instead of competitively priced airliners, these procurements began to lose legitimacy. Fundanga confirmed that although the purchase of fighter jets were not controversial to the public, presidential jets, which are more visible, were less publicly accepted with debt concerns looming in the background.<sup>85</sup> While the ZAF may be popular among Zambians in certain sectors, such as an employer, housing provider, and source of national prestige, the public will not indiscriminately support all ZAF procurements or projects. The public's response to the development of national forests and the purchase of business jets for official government travel serve as concrete examples to how far public support for the ZAF truly extends.

#### STATE-CORPORATE RELATIONS: AVIC'S RELATIONSHIP WITH THE ZAMBIAN GOVERNMENT

ZAMBIA'S INCREASING RELIANCE ON CHINESE MILITARY aircrafts cannot be separated from the long and complex history between AVIC and Zambia. The export of MA6os and Y-12s with Eximbank loans in 2006 was one of the first projects AVIC had in Zambia. In subsequent years, AVIC has increased their footprint in Zambia from aircraft supplies to infrastructure development, a booming sector in the country. According to Johns Hopkins SAIS's Chinese Loans in Africa database, there have been at least six Eximbank loan-financed construction projects in Zambia contracted to AVIC (Table 3)

Moreover, AVIC provided a US\$ 50 million supplier credit to Zambia in 2015 to purchase earth-moving machinery for road repairs and construction. As compared to Eximbank loans, supplier credit comes with much greater risk for the company because the company must shoulder the cost of collection and nonpayment themselves. Beyond credit-financed projects, AVIC has received contracts for other construction projects including housing, toll stations, and university campuses.<sup>86</sup> By hosting sports games and donating school supplies, AVIC also actively cultivates their public image in Zambia.<sup>87</sup>

Year	Loan (US\$ million)	Project
2010	47	Mobile Hospital Project
2010	244	Mongu-Kalabo Road
2011	244	Mongu-Tapo Road
2013	296	Lusaka Urban Road Rehabilitation Phase I
2016	337	Ndola International Airport Phase I
2016	313	Lusaka Urban Road Rehabilitation Phase II

#### Table 3: Eximbank Financed Construction Projects in Zambia

Source: SAIS-CARI Database

AVIC has such a prominent presence in Zambia's construction sector that former Minister of Infrastructure and Housing Ronald Chitotela reportedly said that, "maybe AVIC is one of the best companies that is performing in Zambia that is delivering the projects within schedule."<sup>88</sup> During a parliamentary debate in February 2019 members of parliament complained that AVIC was getting what felt like all the project contracts in Zambia, which Chitotela denied.<sup>89</sup> Chitotela was later arrested over corruption charges.<sup>90</sup> In the same debate over why AVIC received the contract to build the National Resources Development College, the Minister of Agriculture Katambo defended the decision stating that they had received offers from a number of companies, but that, "looking at all these offers, the one which was most comprehensive was the one for AVIC International."<sup>91</sup> Given the number of construction projects that have gone to AVIC, the Zambian opposition frequently accuses AVIC and the Zambian government of opaque contracting and kickbacks.<sup>92</sup>

In Zambia's 2006 presidential election, Michael Sata from the opposition party, Patriotic Front, challenged the incumbent Levy Mwanawasa on a fiercely anti-Chinese platform, going as far as threatening to sever diplomatic ties with China by recognizing Taiwan if elected.<sup>93</sup> Even though Sata was defeated in 2006, he ran again in 2011 on a similar platform, declaring during rallies that, "Zambia has become a province of China [...] The Chinese are the most unpopular people in the country because no one trusts them. The Chinaman is coming just to invade and exploit Africa."<sup>94</sup> The fact that such a platform was able to deliver him the presidency in 2011 indicates that his message resonated with the Zambian voters. Nonetheless, once in office Sata toned down his rhetoric. During his presidency from 2011 to 2014, Zambia purchased the L-15 supersonic trainers using US\$ 211 million in AVIC supplier's credit, becoming one of the first countries to buy this model from China. Moreover, Zambia accepted US\$ 296 million in Eximbank loans for Lusaka's urban road rehabilitation project, which was also contracted to AVIC. So, despite rising levels of anti-Chinese sentiment, AVIC has ultimately been able to maintain its standing in Zambia.

In other words, AVIC has cultivated their presence across Zambia at multiple levels. Although it is a relationship that began with financial support from the Chinese government via Eximbank loans, AVIC has since established sufficiently strong footing in Zambia that they feel confident and invested enough to offer supplier's credits themselves. An employee at the Zambian Ministry of Finance noted that compared to newer Chinese companies in the Zambian market, companies with longer histories in Zambia, such as AVIC, often had better knowledge and understanding of the local business environment and subcontractors.<sup>95</sup> With each project AVIC wins, it creates a synergy that increases the likelihood of receiving future contracts. AVIC has carefully cultivated an image as the "go-to" company for a variety of development challenges in Zambia. This relationship was not created overnight but required both a jumpstart from the Chinese government as well as long-term investment from the company itself.

AVIC's current success in Zambia stands in contrast to Italian suppliers. In the early days post-independence, Italy played a comparable role in Zambia's defense sector and economy as China does today. When Zambia was unsatisfied with the slow progress of pilot training from Britain, Italy stepped up and produced fighter pilots within three years when British commanders had predicted it would take more than ten.<sup>96</sup> The bulk of the ZAF's aircrafts through the 60s and 70s were supplied by Italian companies, when relations with the US, Soviet Russia, and Britain were either cool or deteriorating.<sup>97</sup> Italian companies also built the Mumbwa and Mbala airbases and managed the ailing national airline.<sup>98</sup> However, by the 1990s, the Italian government's support for military production decreased, driven by the precipitous fall in demand in the international arms market. Italian defense companies were asked to adjust production to meet new market realities. Aermacchi, who formerly supplied large numbers of trainers to Zambia, converted some of their production of trainer aircrafts into projects that, "study the use of military flight simulators for civilian use."<sup>99</sup>

Just as the Italian government was withdrawing their defense sector support, China was ramping up their "Going Out" initiative, which supported Chinese companies in seeking contracts abroad in the face of domestic market saturation. By 2018, cumulative loan commitment from Chinese policy banks, commercial banks, companies, and the Ministry of Commerce of China exceeded US\$ 9 billion.<sup>100</sup> This amount of investment, paired with the goodwill generated in historical bilateral relations and the overall lower cost of Chinese goods and services, allowed Chinese

Having a range of military suppliers effectively diversifies the risk of having parts and maintenance cut off for the entire armed forces. In this respect, it is to Zambia's advantage that their aircrafts are not solely sourced from China. companies like AVIC to quickly gain footing in Zambia. In 2015, the Italian defense industry called for export support from their government, specifically "a bank that can help finance the buyer, similar to the US Foreign Military Financing program," referring to the US program that offers grants and loans to help countries purchase US defense equipment.<sup>101</sup> Currently, Italian suppliers appear to rely on commercial banks for export loans; there are reports that Zambia's two C-27Js from Leonardo, financed by the Italian bank Intesa Sanpaolo with a US\$ 107 million loan, has gone into default.<sup>102</sup> Kenya also reportedly took out US\$ 198 million for three C-27Js from the Italian bank Unicredit S.p.A.<sup>103</sup> While these reports could not be independently verified, companies like AVIC have a distinct advantage in the export market, with dedicated governmentbacked export finance organizations like Eximbank that can tolerate higher default risks than commercial banks.

### LOGIC 4 PSYCHOLOGIC prestige in high tech weapons and peacekeeping missions

NO DISCUSSION OF ARMS BUILD-UP IS COMPLETE without an investigation into the psychological drivers. British historian and diplomat E. H. Carr states that, "if your strength is recognized you can generally achieve your aims without having to use it."<sup>104</sup> International political economist Robert Gilpin further elaborated that, "prestige, rather than power, is the everyday currency of international relations."<sup>105</sup> Both Carr and Gilpin define prestige in the context of the international system as the ability to deter other states from attacking. However, prestige can also be directed internally, especially in cases like Zambia that currently have few threats from the air.

Zambia's current security concern along the DRC border means that the purchase of airliners and cargo planes for moving supplies and personnel have tangible utility. In contrast, the strategic ownership of supersonic aircrafts is harder to justify. Compared to transport and trainer aircrafts, supersonic aircrafts are much more expensive to buy and maintain and are only useful for a narrow range of tasks. Zambia currently possesses two MiG-21UM trainers and eight MiG-21bis fighters, which were ordered and delivered between 1976 and early 1980, and upgraded in Israel in 1997-98.<sup>106</sup> In addition, Zambia has twelve Shenyang F-6 fighters, purchased from China in 1978, "to act as a deterrent to the Rhodesian Air Force who were regularly entering Zambian air space."<sup>107</sup> As of 2017, eight of these seem to be operational.<sup>108</sup>

The main purpose of fighter aircrafts is air-to-air combat. Their short loitering time (the time an aircraft can remain airborne over its target) means that they are comparatively impractical for air-to-ground attacks, which is Zambia's main priority in the event of border unrest. Even though neighboring countries all possess supersonic fighters, current amiable foreign relations indicate a very low possibility of open warfare with any of them. Thus, these recent purchases are better explained by a pursuit for prestige. Inward-looking prestige is aimed at promoting a sense of national pride and unity among domestic audiences. Sociologists Mark Suchman and Dana Eyre observed that advanced weapons were often procured by young states as symbols of sovereignty and independence:

This association between arms and sovereignty may encompass specific weapons systems as well as general organizational structures. Once an object, be it an independent air force or supersonic aircraft, becomes ensconced as part of the world-cultural definition of statehood, the critical variable governing nation-states' acquisition of this object will not be their functional need for it, but rather their immersion in the world system that gives the object its meaning.<sup>109</sup>

This pursuit for domestic prestige is not limited to newly independent countries. The Blue Angels Squadron of the US Navy is a similar tool to promote domestic prestige, as they have no combat abilities and the majority of their air shows are performed in the US.<sup>110</sup>

Another indication of Zambia's pursuit for prestige could be seen in their active participation in UN Peacekeeping missions. Extensive literature already exists on developed countries using peacekeeping missions to cultivate prestige, even from fairly small states such as those in Scandinavia.<sup>111</sup> In recent years, developing countries have become the top contributors of troops to peacekeeping missions.<sup>112</sup> The phrase, "African solutions to African problems," coined by the political economist George Ayittey, is now associated with a sense of independence and agency among African countries. Even though there are a myriad of reasons for participating in peacekeeping missions, with financial benefits among them, prestige and values are also legitimate drivers.<sup>113</sup>

Whether for prestige or for attracting more foreign aid, Zambia's decision to participate in peacekeeping missions justifies the need for improved personnel transportation from the ZAF. Zambia has participated in United Nations' peacekeeping missions across Africa, including those in Angola, Rwanda, Sierra Leone, and Sudan.<sup>114</sup> Zambia also currently contributes towards the Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in the Central African Republic (MINUSCA). Participation began with Zambian Battalion 1 (ZAMBAT I), which was first deployed to the Central African Republic (CAR) in mid-2015.115 ZAMBAT V recently completed training with partners from the US, the UK, and France, and will be relieving ZAMBAT IV in the CAR.<sup>116</sup> These missions greatly increase the need for personnel transport. In Zambia's 2017 report for the Committee on National Security and Foreign Affairs, the ZAF reportedly, "had difficulties taking part in UN peacekeeping missions because of difficulties in upgrading the M17 helicopter."117 The Russian Mi17 is a transport helicopter and this specific report emphasized its importance to enhance transport abilities for peacekeeping missions. Ultimately, the committee recommended, "that funding be sourced to upgrade the M17 and to buy additional aircraft to enable ZAF take part in the UN Peacekeeping missions and improve local operations."118

Even though US-China relations have fluctuated between cautious engagement and open rivalry over the past 20 years, by maintaining cooperation with both sides, Zambia can cultivate good relationships with otherwise adversarial partners. Zambia's relatively low strategic importance (compared to countries like Djibouti) works to Zambia's advantage in this case, offering them more leeway to diversify bilateral relationships without being pressured to choose sides.

### LOGIC 5 ARMS PURCHASES AND ALLIANCES

WITH THE CONFLUENCE OF HISTORICAL TIES, FINANCIAL support, domestic political economy, and a quest for prestige, Zambian rationale for the purchase of Chinese military aircrafts appears over-determined. The question is no longer why Zambia buys military aircrafts from China at all, but why did Zambia not buy *more* military aircrafts from China? Indeed, one might almost expect Zambia to buy from China exclusively.

Yet, there is still diversity among ZAF's suppliers. This is because reliance on one weapons supplier is strategically dangerous regardless of aircrafts' capability, financing options, and foreign relations concerns. Should bilateral relations sour, obtaining parts and maintenance becomes difficult. Both Iran and Egypt experienced similar constraints with their military equipment: Egypt with Soviet Russia after the pro-West Anwar Sadat became president in 1970 and Iran with the US after the 1979 Islamic Revolution. Having a range of military suppliers effectively diversifies the risk of having parts and maintenance cut off for the entire armed forces. In this respect, it is to Zambia's advantage that their aircrafts are not solely sourced from China. This was similar to Kuwait's strategy in the 1990s, arming themselves with US tanks, Soviet armored personnel carriers, and Chinese artillery.

Moreover, the Zambian Defence Force continues to receive military training from the US. Even though US-China relations have fluctuated between cautious engagement and open rivalry over the past 20 years, by maintaining military cooperation with both sides, Zambia can cultivate good relationships with otherwise adversarial partners. In this respect, the enemy of your friend can still be your friend. Zambia's relatively low strategic importance (compared to countries like Djibouti) works to Zambia's advantage in this case, offering them more leeway to diversify bilateral relationships without being pressured to choose sides.

# CONCLUSION

SYSTEMIC

WHY WOULD A DEVELOPING COUNTRY WANT TO EXPAND their air force, and why would Chinese arms suppliers be preferred? This paper has proposed a multifaceted answer to these questions based on field interviews and desk research, developing five different logics to understand the arms trade relationship between Zambia (a developing country) and China (a rising arms supplier in the international market). Historical military experience and bilateral relations, current strategic concerns in both defense and financing, domestic political economy, a psychological quest for prestige, and systemic concerns are all essential factors that cannot be subsumed within each other. A uni-dimensional explanation would fail to capture the complete picture, leading to skewed or even erroneous interpretations of the intentions of both arms buyers and arms sellers. These approaches are not mutually exclusive but serve to reinforce and support each other. This paper has demonstrated that a comprehensive interpretation of a political phenomenon needs to have multiple levels of analysis, ranging vertically from subnational dynamics to international dynamics, with agents at different levels interacting with each other (states, multilaterals, corporations, etc.).  $\star$ 

### APPENDICES

NON-CHINESE COMPARABLE MODELS WERE CHOSEN BASED ON SEVERAL MEASURES including capacity, availability, and popularity as measured by the number of units sold. Capacity can be measured both in the number of passengers or maximum take-off weight. Models no longer in production at the time of purchase were excluded. Finally, a popular model already being used by other countries would offer more user feedback for new customers. Tracking down every price ever offered to all buyers of a specific model aircraft is beyond the scope of this study. Instead, the author focused on developing country purchasers, who are more likely to face similar budget constraints as Zambia.

### Appendix A: Prices of MA60 and Comparable Aircraft

Country	Price in US\$ per Unit	Year
	MA60 Airliner	
Zambia	<b>10-13 million</b> <sup>119</sup>	-
Nepal	26 million <sup>120</sup>	2013
Indonesia	15.5 million <sup>121</sup>	2011
Republic of the Congo	13 million <sup>122</sup>	2007
Zimbabwe	12 million (estimate) <sup>123</sup>	2005
	Comparable model: Antonov An-140 (Ru	ussian) <sup>124</sup>
Libya	9 million <sup>125</sup>	2008
Iran	8.5 million <sup>126</sup>	1998

### Appendix B: Prices of Y-12 and Comparable Aircraft

Country	Price in US\$ per Unit	Year
	Y-12 Transport	
Zambia	3 million or less (estimate)	-
Brazil	5 million <sup>127</sup>	2018
Canada	3 million <sup>128</sup>	1998
Nepal	4 million <sup>129</sup>	2013
	Comparable model: Let L-410 Turbolet (	Czech) <sup>130</sup>
Poland	15 million <sup>131</sup>	2019
Brazil	3.8 million (offer) <sup>132</sup>	2006
Russia	8 million <sup>133</sup>	2012

### Appendix C: Prices of Hongdu JL-8 and Comparable Aircraft

Country	Price in US\$ per Unit	Year
	Hongdu JL-8 Trainer/Light Attacl	k
Zambia	8.3 million	-
Venezuela	12.6 million <sup>134</sup>	2016
Bolivia	9.7 million <sup>135</sup>	2009
Egypt	5.79 million <sup>136</sup>	1999
Zimbabwe	12.5 million <sup>137</sup>	2006
	Comparable model: Yak130 (Russia	n) <sup>138</sup>
Bangladesh	33.3 million <sup>139</sup>	2014
Algeria	12.5 million <sup>140</sup>	2008
Syria	15.3 million <sup>141</sup>	2012
Laos	30 million <sup>142</sup>	2019
Belarus	15-22 million <sup>143</sup>	2019

Country	Price in US\$ per Unit	Year
	L-15 Supersonic Trainer	
Zambia	35.16 million	-
Venezuela	Not available	Rumored order for 24 units <sup>14</sup>
Uruguay	Not available	Rumored order for 8 units <sup>145</sup>
	Comparable model: KAI T-50 Golde	n Eagle <sup>146</sup>
Iraq	49 million <sup>147</sup>	2013
Indonesia	25 million <sup>148</sup>	2011
Thailand	27.5 million <sup>149</sup>	2015
Thailand	32.25 million <sup>150</sup>	2017
Philippines	35 million <sup>151</sup>	2014

### Appendix E: Prices of Z-9 and Comparable Aircraft

Country	Price in US\$ per Unit	Year
	Z-9 Military Utility Helicopter	
Zambia	15 million (estimate) <sup>152</sup>	-
Cambodia	16.25 million <sup>153</sup>	2013
Philippines	13 million <sup>154</sup>	2007
	Comparable model: AgustaWestland A	W139 <sup>155</sup>
Italy	17 million <sup>156</sup>	2019
Malaysia	20 million <sup>157</sup>	2008
Egypt	18.8 million <sup>158</sup>	2011

# ENDNOTES

- 1. "Trainers" refer to training aircrafts used for pilots and aircrew flight training.
- 2. China-Africa Research Initiative (CARI). Chinese Loans to African Governments Dataset, version 1.1, September 2018, Johns Hopkins SAIS, http://www.sais-cari.org/data.
- 3. Ministry of Finance of Zambia, "2017 Budget Address by Honourable Felix C. Mutati, MP," Accessed January 29, 2020, http://www.parliament.gov.zm/sites/default/files/images/publication\_docs/2017%20Budget%20Speech.pdf.
- 4. Africa Defence Forum, "As Zambia Air Force Grows, It Plays a Regional Role," July 19, 2016, http://adf-magazine.com/ as-zambia-air-force-grows-it-plays-a-regional-role/.
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Export-Import Bank of China, "章程(摘要)," Accessed January 29, 2020, http://eximbank.gov.cn/aboutExim/profile/zczy/201902/ t20190225\_8813.html.
- 7. FlightGlobal, World Air Forces 2019, December 10, 2019, https://www.flightglobal.com/reports/world-air-forces-2019/135699.article.
- 8. SAIS-CARI Loan Database 2018; Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI). SIPRI Arms Transfers Database, Data generated on November 29, 2018, https://www.sipri.org/databases/armstransfers.
- 9. License-built US Bell-205. Augusta is now part of Leonardo S.p.A.
- 10. License-built version of Dauphin like the AS365/AS565.
- 11. Andrew J. Deroche, "'You can't fight guns with knives': National Security and Zambian responses to UDI, 1965-1973," in *One Zambia, Many Histories*, pp. 77-97. Brill, 2008. 79.
- 12. Ibid., 80.
- 13. Ibid.
- 14. Ibid., 82.
- 15. Peter Abbott and Philip Botham, Modern African Wars (1): Rhodesia 1965–80 (Bloomsbury Publishing: 2011) 13.
- 16. DeRoche "'You can't fight guns with knives'," 82.
- Trevor Boud, "The Zambian Oil Life 1965-1966", British Caledonian A Tribute. Accessed January 25, 2020, http://www.british-caledonian. com/The\_Zambian\_Oil\_Lift.html; Douglas G. Anglin, *Zambian Crisis Behaviour: Confronting Rhodesia's Unilateral Declaration of Independence*, 1965-1966 (McGill-Queen's Press-MQUP, 1994) 168-170.
- 18. Christopher RW Dietrich, "'A Climate of Collaboration" The Rhodesian Oil Embargo and Portuguese Diplomacy in Southern Africa, 1965–1967," *Itinerario* 35, no. 1 (2011): 97-120.
- 19. DeRoche "'You can't fight guns with knives'," 85.
- 20. DeRoche "'You can't fight guns with knives'," 93.
- 21. ReliefWeb, "DRC-Zambia Congolese Refugees Begin Returning Home Democratic Republic of the Congo," Accessed January 10, 2020, https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/drc-zambia-congolese-refugees-begin-returning-home; "Zambia on Alert as DRC Soldiers Flee War," Accessed January 10, 2020, https://www.iol.co.za/news/africa/zambia-on-alert-as-drc-soldiers-flee-war-57094.

22. Jerry Munthali, "DRC Encroaches on No-Man's Land," Zambia Department of Immigration, December 7, 2011, http:// zambiaimmigration.gov.zm/index. php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=96:drc-encroaches-on-no-mans-land&catid=34:latest-news&Itemid=75.

23. Vince Crawley, "U.S. Coast Guard Team Teaches Port Security to Zambian Personnel," U.S. Africa Command Public Affairs Office, March 5, 2008, https://www.africom.mil/media-room/Article/6130/us-coast-guard-team-teaches-port-security-to-zambi.

- 24. Ibid.
- 25. Ibid.
- 26. Peter Mansoor, Interview, January 17, 2020.
- 27. Jeffrey N. Krulick, "Airlift in Africa: Building Operational Logistics Capability for the African Standby Force," *Army Sustainment* 45, no. 1 (2013): 10–18.
- 28. Birame Diop, David M. Peyton, and Gene McConville, "Building Africa's Airlift Capacity: A Strategy for Enhancing Military Effectiveness," National Defense University, Africa Center for Strategic Studies, 2012.
- 29. "Combined Project Information Documents/Integrated Safeguards Datasheet (PID/ISDS)," Zambia: Improved Rural Connectivity Project-SUF (P159330), World Bank, April 7, 2017, http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/855541491590243313/pdf/ITM00194 -P159330-04-07-2017-1491590240089.pdf.
- 30. Rachel Chama, "Lundazi Cut Off from Chipata," Office of the Vice President of Zambia, February 14, 2020, //www.ovp.gov.zm/?p=6028.
- 31. Tao Zhang, "Zambia Air Force Commander Hopes to Buy More Chinese Aircraft," China Military Online, November 4, 2016, http://english.pladaily.com.cn/view/2016-11/04/content\_7343618.htm.
- 32. Richard A. Bitzinger, "Arms to Go: Chinese Arms Sales to the Third World," *International Security* 17, no. 2 (1992): 84–111, https://doi. org/10.2307/2539169.
- 33. Benjamin MacQueen, An Introduction to Middle East Politics (2nd ed. Sage, 2013) 78.
- 34. Winston A. Brent, African Air Forces (Freeworld Publications, 1999) 205-206.
- 35. ZAF's helicopter inventory does include several Soviet Mi-8s, but the majority were utility helicopters from the US: Augusta Bell 205, 212 (25 total) and 47G (24). ZAF's utility aircrafts consist of Canadian DHC-5 Buffalos (7) and Chinese Y-12s. In 1978, 12 Shenyang F-6/MiG-19 day-fighters were delivered, followed by 16 MiG-21 MFs and 2 MiG-21s three years later in 1980. ZAF does own at least 3 Soviet Yak-40 airliners from 1977 and subsequently bought Chinese MA60 in 2005. However, Yak-40 was a three-engineer jetliner, and MA60s are turboprop-powered and based on An-24, so no claim of compatibility could be made here. See Brent, *African Air Forces* 1999, 206.
- 36. World Government Bonds, "Zambia Credit Rating," Accessed February 15, 2020, http://www.worldgovernmentbonds.com/credit-rating/zambia/.
- 37. Nanchang National High-Tech Industrial Development Zone, "南昌国家高新技术产业开发区-央媒省媒争相报道:用创新书写'航空 梦!?," July 2, 2019, http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:dAKg7gBAZ38J:nchdz.nc.gov.cn/ id\_4028b2706bb19b80016bb20cb1980008/news.shtml+&cd=11&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us.
- 38. DefenceWeb, "Zambia Commissions L-15 Simulator," September 13, 2017, https://www.defenceweb.co.za/aerospace/aerospace-aerospace/aerospace-aerospace/zambia-commissions-l-15-simulator/; *Lusaka Times*, "President Edgar Lungu with Air Force Commander Lt Gen Eric Chimese at the Official Opening of Zambia Airforce L15 Flight Simulator," September 6, 2017, https://www.lusakatimes.com/2017/09/06/president-edgar-lungu-air-force-commander-lt-gen-eric-chimese-official-opening-zambia-airforce-l15-flight-simulator/.
- 39. Sebastien Roblin, "Soon You'll See This Chinese Fighter Flying All Over Africa and Central America," *The National Interest*, January 2, 2020, https://nationalinterest.org/blog/buzz/soon-youll-see-chinese-fighter-flying-all-over-africa-and-central-america-110396.
- 40. Ministry of Defence, "Zambia National Service," Accessed January 20, 2020, https://www.mod.gov.zm/?page\_id=5228 "The Zambia National Service (ZNS) is a defence force wing that is mandated to train citizens to serve the republic, develop infrastructure, enhance national food security and contribute to the social economic development."
- 41. "Chapter Nine: Sub-Saharan Africa," The Military Balance 119, no. 1 (January 2019): 498, https://doi.org/10.1080/04597222.2019.1561035.
- 42. Dino Merotto, Zambia Jobs Diagnostic: Analytics (World Bank, 2017) 11.
- 43. Ibid., p. 24.
- 44. Anonymous Zambian interviewee #1, December 18, 2019.

- 45. "Inequalities in Human Development in the 21st Century: Briefing Note for Countries on the 2019 Human Development Report Zambia," Human Development Report 2019, United Nations Development Programme, 2019, http://hdr.undp.org/sites/all/themes/hdr\_theme/country-notes/ZMB.pdf; "Educational Statistical Bulletin 2016," Ministry of General Education of Zambia, March 2017, https://www.moge.gov.zm/download/statistics/annual\_statistics/Educational-Statistical-Bulletin/2016-Educational-Statistical-Bulletin. pdf.
- 46. Anonymous Zambian interviewee #1 in discussion with the author.
- 47. Ben R. Guttery, Encyclopedia of African Airlines (Ben Guttery, 1998) 218-219.
- 48. Caleb Fundanga, (former Bank of Zambia governor) in discussion with the author, June 2019.
- 49. Nkole Nkole, "Francis Sintema: Forgotten Flight Engineer Zambia Daily Mail," *Zambia Daily Mail*, April 13, 2018, http://www.dailymail.co.zm/francis-sintema-forgotten-flight-engineer/; Anonymous Zambian interviewee #1 in discussion with the author
- 50. Fundanga in discussion with the author.
- 51. Ethiopian Airlines, "Joint Statement at the Signing of the Shareholders Agreement between the Industrial Development Corporation and Ethiopian Airlines for the Establishment of Zambia Airways Addis Ababa," August 22, 2018, https://corporate.ethiopianairlines. com/Press-release-open-page/204.
- 52. "Zambia Airways Relaunch Deferred to next Year," *Lusaka Times*, August 20, 2018. https://www.lusakatimes.com/2018/08/20/zambiaairways-relaunch-deferred-to-next-year/; Ministerial Statement: Progress on the Launch of National Airline, Minister of Transport and Communication (2018), http://www.parliament.gov.zm/node/7827; Statement by the Vice-President: 2019 Delimitation Exercise, Office of the Vice President (2019), http://www.parliament.gov.zm/node/8190; Briefing by The Electoral Commission of Zambia on the 2019 Delimitation of Constituencies, Wards and Polling Districts In Readiness for the 2021 General Elections, Office of the Vice President (2019), http://www.parliament.gov.zm/node/8002.
- 53. Nancy Mwape, "Relaunch of Zambia Airways Deferred Again," *Lusaka Times*, February 4, 2019, https://www.lusakatimes.com/2019/02/04/ relaunch-of-zambia-airways-deferred-again/.
- 54. Anonymous Zambian interviewee #1 in discussion with the author.
- 55. Mwape 2019; 福建开源 Sunshare Group, "万亩生态大盘展销惊动总统!没有大动作,哪敢惊动您?!," August 7, 2018.
- 56. Benedict Tembo, "Kingsland City Set to Become Lusaka's Paradise," *Zambia Daily Mail*, February 14, 2018, http://www.daily-mail.co.zm/kingsland-city-set-to-become-lusakas-paradise/.
- 57. Information from the Daily Mail and Sunshare Group's official website reported three different investment amounts: US\$ 1.4 million, US\$ 140 million, and US\$ 1.4 billion. This is likely due to translation mistakes between Chinese and English counting units. Consultation with a development industry expert concludes that US\$ 140 million is the most likely figure, considering the number of housing units and facilities mentioned.
- 58. Author visit, December 2019.
- 59. Mwaka Ndawa, "Zambia Air Force Owns Zambia Air Force Projects Limited Constructing Kingsland City, Witness Tells Court," *The Mast Online*, July 6, 2019, https://www.themastonline.com/2019/07/06/ zambia-air-force-owns-zambia-air-force-projects-limited-constructing-kingsland-city-witness-tells-court/.
- 60. "Transparency International Zambia's Statement on Leaders' Acquisition of Land on Forest 27," Transparency International Zambia, August 22, 2019, https://tizambia.org.zm/transparency-international-zambias-statement-on-leaders-acquisition-of-land-on-forest-27/;
   "Lusaka Residents Petition President Lungu to Stop Construction of Kingslands City in a Forest Reserve," *Lusaka Times*, March 21, 2018, https://www.lusakatimes.com/2018/03/21/lusaka-residents-petition-president-lungu-stop-construction-kingslands-city-forest-reserve/.

- 61. Tebuho Sakala, "Court Grants Injunction against ZAF, Kingsland Construction Work," *The Mast Online*, April 26, 2019, https://www. themastonline.com/2019/04/26/court-grants-injunction-against-zaf-kingsland-construction-work/; Chintu Malambo, "ZAF Wants Kingsland City Project to Proceed," *Daily Nation*, April 30, 2019, https://www.dailynation.info/zaf-wants-kingsland-city-project-toproceed/; Ndawa 2019; Zondiwe Mbewe, "Mutembo Grills 'Edgar Lungu' as Court Hears Kingsland City Has No ZEMA Approval," News Diggers, July 5, 2019, https://diggers.news/courts/2019/07/05 mutembo-grills-edgar-lungu-as-court-hears-kingsland-city-has-no-zema-approval/.
- 62. Zondiwe Mbewe, "ZEMA Admits Issuing Protection Order to 3 Kingsland Contractors," *News Diggers*, December 20, 2019, https://diggers.news/courts/2019/12/20/zema-admits-issuing-protection-order-to-3-kingsland-contractors/.
- 63. 福建开源 Sunshare Group, "2016年5月20日 开源承建赞比亚空军住房项目正式动工," May 20, 2016, http://872883.134208.30la.com.cn/ news\_dl.asp?InfoID=2232&ClassID=764.
- 64. Author visit, December 2019.
- 65. Tembo 2018; Ndawa 2019.
- 66. Kabanda Chulu, "ZAF Pulls on Commercial Face," *Zambia Daily Mail*, August 22, 2017, http://www.daily-mail.co.zm/zaf-pulls-on-commercial-face/.
- 67. "Appointments Senior Officers: Major General D M Muma (911467) and Brigadier General K Chuntu (910908)," HQAF/1300/7/P2, Zambia Air Force, July 24, 2018, https://zambiareports.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/NEW-ZAF-COMMANDER.jpg; Chomba Musika, "Gen Chimese Arrested," *Zambia Daily Mail*, February 14, 2019, http://www.daily-mail.co.zm/gen-chimese-arrested/.
- 68. Jimmy Chibuye, "Ex-ZAF Commander Jailed 5 Years," *Zambia Daily Mail*, October 11, 2014, http://www.daily-mail.co.zm/ex-zaf-commander-jailed-5-years/.
- 69. "Zambia Jails Former Army Commander over Graft," *Reuters*, March 3, 2009, https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/ search?q=cache:KjKHhBDgVoUJ:https://af.reuters.com/article/topNews/idAFJOE52201V20090303+&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us; "Former ZAF Commander Jailed," *Lusaka Times*, January 12, 2009, https://www.lusakatimes.com/2009/01/12/former-zaf-commander-jailed/.
- 70. Sam Perlo-Freeman, "Transparency and Accountability in Military Spending," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, August 3, 2016, https://www.sipri.org/commentary/topical-backgrounder/2016/transparency-and-accountability-military-spending.
- 71. Willet 2009.
- 72. IMF, "IMF Staff Completes 2019 Article IV Visit to Zambia," April 30, 2019, https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2019/04/30/pr19130zambia-imf-staff-completes-2019-article-iv-visit; IMF, "2019 Article IV Consultation - Press Release; Staff Report; And Statement by The Executive Director for Zambia," IMF Country Report, IMF, April 30, 2019, https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2019/04/30/ pr19130-zambia-imf-staff-completes-2019-article-iv-visit.
- 73. Fundanga in discussion with the author.
- 74. Renault Zambia, "Zambia Air Force (ZAF) Open Day Mi-8," Facebook. October 14, 2017, https://www.facebook.com/renault.zm/photos/ pcb.1503326073037081/1503326013037087/?type=3&theater; Renault Zambia, "Zambia Air Force (ZAF) Open Day - JL-8," Facebook, October 14, 2017, https://www.facebook.com/renault.zm/photos/pcb.1503326073037081/1503325826370439/?type=3&theater.
- 75. "ZAF Takes Part in Kamfinsa Air Show," Zambia Air Force In-Flight Magazine, August 2017.
- 76. Daily Parliamentary Debates for The Fourth Session of the Tenth Assembly (2010), National Assembly of Zambia, August 4, 2010, http:// www.parliament.gov.zm/node/1503; "Gulfstream G650 HB-IVJ Specifications Card," ExecuJet. Accessed January 31, 2020, https://www. execujet.com/media/262774/exjeume-charter-spec-card\_gulfstream-g650-hb-ivj\_04112016.pdf.
- 77. "Annual Economic Report 2017," Ministry of Finance, 2018, p. 29, https://www.mof.gov.zm/download/economic-data/annual-economic-reports/2017-Economic-Report.pdf.
- 78. Александр Воробьев, "Президенту Замбии Поставят VIP-Версию Sukhoi Business Jet," Ведомости Vedomosti, September 13, 2018. https:// www.vedomosti.ru/business/articles/2018/09/13/780771-sukhoi-business-jet#\_.

- 79. "Russia, Zambia Revise Jet Deal," *The Mast Online*, October 13, 2018, https://www.themastonline.com/2018/10/13/ russia-zambia-revise-jet-deal/.
- 80. Stardy Mwale, "Government's Full Statement on the Acquisition of New Planes," *Lusaka Times*, October 15, 2018, https://www.lusakatimes.com/2018/10/15/governments-full-statement-on-the-acquisition-of-new-planes/.
- 81. October 19, 2018, "National Assembly of Zambia," Accessed January 24, 2020, http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:1PLiuw995gYJ:www.parliament.gov.zm/node/7829+&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us.
- 82. "Russia Suspends Contract for Supply VIP Version of SSJ 100 Aircraft to Zambia," *Russian Aviation*, October 29, 2019, https://www.ruaviation.com/news/2019/10/29/14306/print/.
- 83. Sipilisiwe Ncube, "Govt Cancelled Presidential Jet Purchase Due to Austerity Measures Wina," *News Diggers*, November 11, 2019, https://diggers.news/local/2019/11/11/govt-cancelled-presidential-jet-purchase-due-to-austerity-measures-wina/.
- 84. "Zambian Politician Claims President Smuggled Money, Drugs on 2017 Israel Visit," September 15, 2019, https://www.timesofisrael.com/ zambian-politician-claims-president-smuggled-money-drugs-on-2017-israel-visit/.
- 85. Fundanga in discussion with the author.
- 86. Deyu He, "中航国际向赞比亚交付首批保障房," 中航国际, April 1, 2016, https://www.avic-intl.cn/html/news/1237.html; Min Xiao, "赞比 亚首批公路收费站启用." 中航国际, May 11, 2017, https://www.avic-intl.cn/html/news/4062.html.
- 87. Xiaodong Liu, "成套公司赞比亚爱心助学." 中航国际, December 18, 2015, https://www.avic-intl.cn/html/news/1160.html; Feng Chen, "中航国际捐赠移交赞比亚小学体育场." 中航国际, November 30, 2018, https://www.avic-intl.cn/html/news/4645.html.
- 88. Chambwa Moonga, "Maybe Avic Is One of the Best Companies in Zambia Chitotela," *The Mast Online*, August 4, 2018, https://www.themastonline.com/2018/08/14/maybe-avic-is-one-of-the-best-companies-in-zambia-chitotela/.
- 89. Wednesday, 21st February, 2018 National Assembly of Zambia (2018), http://www.parliament.gov.zm/node/7416.
- 90. Chris Mfula, "Zambia Infrastructure Minister Arrested on Corruption Charge," *Reuters*, February 5, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-zambia-corruption-idUSKCN1PU20G.
- 91. February 21, 2018 National Assembly of Zambia (2018).
- 92. Zambian Watchdog, "Stop Avic International Corruption in Zambia," February 24, 2018, https://www.zambiawatchdog.com/stop-avicinternational-corruption-in-zambia/; Ulande Nkomesha, "RDA, AVIC Single Sourcing Deal Pure Corruption – Kambwili," *News Diggers*, October 14, 2019, https://diggers.news/local/2019/10/14/rda-avic-single-sourcing-deal-pure-corruption-kambwili/.
- 93. Deborah Brautigam, The Dragon's Gift: The Real Story of China in Africa (New York: Oxford, University Press, 2009): 397.
- 94. Howard W. French, "In Africa, an Election Reveals Skepticism of Chinese Involvement," *The Atlantic*, September 29, 2011, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2011/09/in-africa-an-election-reveals-skepticism-of-chinese-involvement/245832/.
- 95. Mwaanga Shilambwe (Ministry of Finance Permanent Secretary Representative) in discussion with the author, December 2019.
- 96. Sanctions as an Instrumentality of the United States Rhodesia as a Case of Study, Subcommittee on International Organizations and Movements of the Committee on Foreign Affairs (1972), https://books.google.com/books?id=e76jk8CmT-EC&dq=zambia+united+kingdo m+canceled+order+beagle+bulldog+trainer&source=gbs\_navlinks\_s; Hanania Lungu and Naison Ngoma, "The Zambian Military— Trials, Tribulations and Hope," in *Evolutions and Revolutions: A Contemporary History of Militaries in Southern Africa* (Pretoria: Institute for Security Studies, 2005).
- 97. Brent 1999, 204.
- 98. Brent 1999, 205; Sanctions as an Instrumentality of the United States Rhodesia as a Case of Study, Subcommittee on International Organizations and Movements of the Committee on Foreign Affairs (1972), https://books.google.com/books?id=e76jk8CmT-EC&dq=zam bia+united+kingdom+canceled+order+beagle+bulldog+trainer&source=gbs\_navlinks\_s.
- 99. Giulio Perani, "Italian Contrasts in Regional Military Industrial Conversion," *International Regional Science Review* 23, no. 1 (2000): 91–102, p. 96.

- 100. SAIS-CARI Loan Database, 2018.
- 101. Tom Kington, "Italian Industry Calls for Gov't Export Help," *Defense News*, August 8, 2017, https://www.defensenews.com/ industry/2015/07/18/italian-industry-calls-for-gov-t-export-help/.
- 102. "Govt Defaults on ZAF Planes," *The Mast Online*, December 2019, https://www.themastonline.com/2019/12/07/govt-defaults-on-zaf-planes/.
- 103. "Kenyan C-27J Deliveries Imminent," *Defence Web*, September 30, 2019, https://www.defenceweb.co.za/aerospace/aerospace/aerospace/kenyan-c-27j-deliveries-imminent/.
- 104. Edward Hallett Carr, Great Britain as a Mediterranean power: Cust Foundation lecture 1937 (University College, 1937).
- 105. Robert Gilpin, War and Change in World Politics (Cambridge University Press, 1981): 31.
- 106. Yefim Gordon, Mikoyan MiG-21 (Leicester, IL: Midland, 2008): 698.
- 107. Brent 1999, 207.
- 108. John Hamilton, "Zambia Air Force," World of Military Aviation, July 28, 2017, http://www.worldmilitair.com/serials/countries/zam%20 010%200100.pdf; Most sources describe these as gifts from China, so not necessarily a reflection of what Zambia deems useful.
- 109. Mark C. Suchman and Dana P. Eyre, "Military Procurement as Rational Myth: Notes on the Social Construction of Weapons Proliferation," *Sociological Forum* 7, no. 1 (1992): 137–61, p. 150.
- 110. Blue Angels US Navy, "U.S. Navy Blue Angels | Show Information," Accessed January 26, 2020, https://www.blueangels.navy.mil/show/.
- 111. Peter Viggo Jakobsen, "The Nordic Peacekeeping Model: Rise, Fall, Resurgence?" *International Peacekeeping* 13, no. 3 (September 1, 2006): 381–95, https://doi.org/10.1080/13533310600824082; Catherine Gegout, *Why Europe Intervenes in Africa: Security Prestige and the Legacy of Colonialism* (Oxford University Press, 2018).
- 112. Thomas G. Weiss, Giovanna Kuele, "Why Developing Nations Send So Many Troops to UN Peace Ops," PassBlue, February 12, 2019, https://www.passblue.com/2019/02/12/why-developing-nations-send-so-many-troops-to-un-peace-ops/; "Summary of Contributions to UN Peacekeeping by Country, Mission and Post: Police, UN Military Experts on Mission, Staff Officers and Troops," December 31, 2018, https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/3\_country\_and\_mission\_10.pdf.
- 113. Institute for Security Studies, "African Solutions to African Problems," September 18, 2008, https://issafrica.org/iss-today/african-solutions-to-african-problems; Scott Firsing, "Thinking through the Role of Africa's Militaries in Peacekeeping: The Cases of Nigeria, Ethiopia and Rwanda," South African Journal of International Affairs 21, no. 1 (2014): 45–67, p. 51.
- 114. "Fatalities by Nationality and Mission up to 11/30/2018," United Nations Peacekeeping, Accessed January 19, 2020, https://peacekeeping. un.org/sites/default/files/statsbynationalitymission\_2\_19.pdf.
- 115. US Embassy in Zambia, "United States Donates Protective Equipment to Zambian Peacekeeping Troops," April 15, 2016, https:// zm.usembassy.gov/peacekeeping/; Kelvin Kachingwe, "Zambian Troops Set for CAR Peace-Keeping," *Zambia Daily Mail*, December 10, 2015, http://www.daily-mail.co.zm/zambian-troops-set-car-peace-keeping/.
- 116. Douglas Parker, "RAF Soldiers Advise at ZAMBATT V," United States Army Africa, April 13, 2019, https://www.usaraf.army.mil/mediaroom/article/29150/raf-soldiers-advise-at-zambatt-v; US Embassy in Zambia, "Remarks by U.S. Embassy Defense and Army Attaché Lieutenant Colonel Erick Jordan during the Zambia Battalion V Opening Ceremony," April 2, 2019, https://zm.usembassy.gov/ zambia-battalion-v-opening-ceremony/.
- 117. "Report of the Committee on National Security and Foreign Affairs 2nd Session of the Twelfth National Assembly Appointed on Wednesday, September 20, 2017," National Assembly of Zambia, September 20, 2017, http://www.parliament.gov.zm/sites/default/files/ documents/committee\_reports/REPORT%20OF%20THE%20COMMITTEE%20ON%20NATIONAL%20SECURITY%20AND%20 FOREIGN%20AFFAIRS%202ND%20SESSION%20OF%20THE%2012TH%20NATIONAL%20ASSEMBLY\_0.pdf.

118. Ibid.

- 119. Economic and Commercial Office of the Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Zambia, "中国航空技术进出口公司与赞财政部签署购买飞机合同--中华人民共和国驻赞比亚共和国大使馆经济商务参赞处," November 21, 2005, http://zm.mofcom.gov.cn/article/jmxw/200511/20051100840837.shtml.
- 120. "Nepal Airlines Facing Dual Costs for Grounded Chinese Aircraft," *Tourism Mail*, July 4, 2018, https://www.tourismmail.com/ nepal-airlines-facing-dual-costs-for-grounded-chinese-aircraft.
- 121. Nani Afrida, "Procurement Questions Clip Merpati's Wings," *The Jakarta Post*, July 14, 2015, https://web.archive.org/web/20150714015131/ http://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2011/05/26/procurement-questions-clip-merpati%E2%80%99s-wings.html.
- 122. SAIS-CARI Loan Database 2018. The purchase is funded by a US\$ 34 million Eximbank Concessional Loan for 3 units. Eximbank Concessional Loans usually only finance a project up to 85 percent of the contract cost, the author used this ratio to back track out the total cost of the contract (US\$ 40 million), divided across 3 units.
- 123. SAIS-CARI Loan Database 2018. US\$ 12 million is the amount of the supplier's credit AVIC offered for the purchase. It is unclear whether this US\$ 12 million supplier's credit covered 100 percent of the contract or only part of the contract. However, considering the prices that other buyers bought at, US\$ 12 million would be close to 100 percent.
- 124. Sören Eriksson and Harm-Jan Steenhuis, *The Global Commercial Aviation Industry* (Routledge New York: 2016) 131; "Russia to Procure Seven Antonov-140 Aircraft from Ukraine," *Brahmand News*, May 12, 2011, http://www.brahmand.com/news/Russia-to-procure-seven-Antonov-140-aircraft-from-Ukraine/7011/1/24.html; "Russian Machines Affiliate to Get Rights to An-140 Aircraft," *The Moscow Times*, February 21, 2013, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2013/02/21/russian-machines-affiliate-to-get-rights-to-an-140-aircraft-a21766; Vladimir Karnozov, "Russia Dumps An-140T Airlifter for Home-Made Ilyushins," *Aviation International News*, September 26, 2014, https://www.ainonline.com/aviation-news/defense/2014-09-26/russia-dumps-140t-airlifter-home-made-ilyushins; Tom Zaitsev, "Aviakor Suspends An-140 Programme," *Flight Global*, August 4, 2015, https://www.flightglobal.com/aviakor-suspends-an-140-programme/117837. article; MA-60 based on An-140, but ATR72 has wider distribution. Russian Ministry of Defense reportedly received seven An-140's as early as 2011, but prices could not be verified. In 2013, the Russian Ministry of Defense planned to order 50 additional modified An-140's at a price of US\$ 18 million per unit. However, after the pro-Western regime took power in 2013, the deal has been abandoned, with Russia reviving the Ilyushin Il-112 project. As the An-140 utilizes Russian airframers under a cooperation agreement, parts suppliers have been disrupted by worsening bilateral relations. In 2015, Aviakor suspended the manufacturing program for An-140 due to lack of parts.
- 125. Vladimir Karnozov, "An-140 Sales Bode Well for Antonov RJ," *Aviation International News*, Accessed January 17, 2020, https://www. ainonline.com/aviation-news/aviation-international-news/2008-08-04/140-sales-bode-well-antonov-rj; Vladimir Karnozov, "An-140 Bags Libyan Order," *Flight Global*, June 30, 2003, https://www.flightglobal.com/an-140-bags-libyan-order/49619.article.
- 126. "IrAn-140 Planes Said Ready to Fly Commercial Routes," *Iran Times*, March 10, 2011, http://iran-times.com/iran-140-planes-said-ready-to-fly-commercial-routes/; "Antonov Plane Crash Kills Aviation Elite, Derails Plans," *KyivPost*, December 26, 2002, https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:IZIpG3x4c2cJ:https://www.kyivpost.com/nation/top/12661/+&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us&cn-reloaded=1; "AN-140 Now Flying Backwards," *Iran Times*, October 14, 2010, http://iran-times.com/an-140-now-flying-backwards/; List price was US\$ 6.7 million at the time when Iran purchased the license to produce their own version, IrAn-140. The cost to produce them in Iran was initially estimated at US\$ 8.5 million but ballooned to US\$ 14 million per unit in 2006. Since the ballooning cost is not due to Antonov asking for a higher price, the price listed here is US\$ 8.5 million, the price Iran thought they would be spending when purchasing the aircrafts from Antonov.
- 127. Hemal Gosai, "Chinese Plan to Build and Sell Harbin Aircraft in Brazil," *Airline Geeks*, August 17, 2018, https://airlinegeeks. com/2018/08/17/chinese-plan-to-build-and-sell-harbin-aircraft-in-brazil/.
- 128. "Harbin Agrees North American Y-12 Sales Deal," *Flight Global*, April 8, 1998, https://www.flightglobal.com/harbin-agrees-north-american-y-12-sales-deal/20500.article.
- 129. *Tourism Mail*, 2013. Nepalese rupee to US\$ exchange rate obtained from Oanda Currency Converter for the rate on July 15, 2013, https://www1.oanda.com/currency/converter/.

- 130. Ilias Lappas and Akira Ikenaga, "Conceptual Design and Performance Optimization of a Tip Device for a Regional Turboprop Aircraft," *Aerospace* 6, no. 10 (2019): 107; ProCharter, "LET L-410 Turbolet," Accessed January 16, 2020, https://procharter.com/aircraft/aircraft-guide/passenger-aircraft-guide/let-l-410-turbolet/.
- 131. Jacek Siminski, "Polish Border Guard Acquires Two L-410 Twin-Turboprop Aircraft," *The Aviationist* (blog), January 30, 2019, https://theaviationist.com/2019/01/30/polish-border-guard-acquires-two-l-410-twin-turboprop-aircraft/.
- 132. Justin Wastnage, "Brazil Orders 50 C-212 Transports from EADS Casa, to Replace Bandeirantes," *Flight Global*, August 23, 2006, https://www.flightglobal.com/brazil-orders-50-c-212-transports-from-eads-casa-to-replace-bandeirantes/69229.article.
- 133. Thierry Dubois, "Ilyushin Finance Orders 10 Let L-410s," *Aviation International News*, July 10, 2012, https://www.ainonline.com/aviation-news/air-transport/2012-07-10/ilyushin-finance-orders-10-let-l-410s.
- 134. "Venezuelan Air Force Receives Hongdu K8-W Jet Trainers," *Airforce Technology*, April 12, 2016, https://www.airforce-technology.com/ news/newsvenezuelan-air-force-receives-hongdu-k8-w-jet-trainers-4863335/; Celso P. Santos, "Venezuela Receives More Chinese K-8W Jet Trainers," *South Front* (blog), May 4, 2016, https://southfront.org/venezuela-receives-more-chinese-k-8w-jet-trainers/.
- 135. Eduardo Garcia, "Bolivia to Buy Chinese Jets to Battle Drugs," *Reuters*, October 10, 2009, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-boliviaaircraft-drugs-idUSTRE5991VK20091010; Scott Harold, *Defeat, Not Merely Compete: China's View of Its Military Aerospace Goals and Requirements in Relation to the United States*, RAND Corporation, 2018, https://doi.org/10.7249/RR2588.
- 136. IBP Inc, Arab States Cooperation and Business Law Handbook Volume 1 Strategic Information and Basic Laws, Lulu.com, 2009.
- 137. SAIS-CARI Loan Database 2018. AVIC provided US\$ 150 million supplier's credit for 12 units, with a unit cost of US\$ 12.5 million. It is unclear whether the US\$ 150 million supplier's credit covered 100 percent of the contract or only part of the contract. However, considering the prices other buyers bought at, US\$ 150 million would be close to 100 percent of the contract.
- 138. 军事天地. "猎鹰教练机在外销市场遇上最强对手: 想要取得佳绩就必须先击败它," April 5, 2019, https://new.qq.com/ omn/20190104/20190104A1JCJK.html; Dave Makichuk, "China's L-15 Falcon: Cut-Rate Warfare on a Budget," Asia Times, January 2, 2020, https://asiatimes.com/2020/01/chinas-l-15-falcon-cut-rate-warfare-on-a-budget/.
- 139. "Bangladesh To Buy Yak-130 Fighters Worth \$800 Million," *Defense World*, January 28, 2014, https://www.defenseworld.net/news/9916/ Bangladesh\_To\_Buy\_Yak\_130\_Fighters\_Worth\_\_800\_Million.
- 140. "Россия Поставит Алжиру 16 Самолетов Як-130," RIA Novosti, March 10, 2006, https://ria.ru/20060310/44127693.html; "РФ Вполовину Увеличила Экспорт Военных Вертолетов и Самолетов ЦАСТ," *RIA Novosti*, February 10, 2012, https://ria.ru/20120210/561910973.html.
- 141. "Syria Has Purchased a Party of Russian Combat-Capable Trainer Aircraft Yak-130," *InfoRos*, January 26, 2012, http://inforos.ru/ en/?module=news&action=view&id=28841; Neelam Mathews, "Yak-130 Perfect for Southeast Asia?" *Aviation International News*, February 14, 2012, https://www.ainonline.com/aviation-news/defense/2012-02-14/yak-130-perfect-southeast-asia.
- 142. Vladimir Karnozov, "Laos Receives Yak-130 Combat Jet Trainers," *Aviation International News*, January 21, 2019, https://www.ainonline. com/aviation-news/defense/2019-01-21/laos-receives-yak-130-combat-jet-trainers.
- 143. Military Factory, "Yakovlev Yak-130 (Mitten) Advanced Jet Trainer / Light Strike Aircraft," August 6, 2019, https://www.militaryfactory. com/aircraft/detail.asp?aircraft\_id=966; "Minsk Intends to Upgrade Combat Air Force | Belarus in Focus Information Office," *Belarus in Focus*, August 12, 2018, https://belarusinfocus.info/security-issues/minsk-intends-upgrade-combat-air-force; Aleś Alachnovič, "Russian Loans for Belarus: Postponing The Transition | BelarusDigest," *Belarus Digest*, August 19, 2015, https://belarusdigest.com/story/ russian-loans-for-belarus-postponing-the-transition/; Ministry of Defence of the Republic of Belarus, "ARMY – 2019: First Contracts Signed," June 25, 2019, https://www.mil.by/en/news/88455/; Derek Bisaccio, "Belarus Receives Third Batch of Yak-130s," *Defense Security Monitor* (blog), May 14, 2019, https://dsm.forecastinternational.com/wordpress/2019/05/14/belarus-receives-third-batch-of-yak-130s/; Dmitry Fediushko, "Belarus Receives Four More Yak-130 Aircraft," *Jane's Defence Weekly*, May 14, 2019, https://www.janes.com/ article/88504/belarus-receives-four-more-yak-130-aircraft; "Belarus Will Acquire Russian Yak-130 Trainers," *Russian Aviation*, January 18, 2012, https://www.ruaviation.com/news/2012/1/18/731/.
- 144. Guowei Zhang (張國威) "陸L-15「獵鷹」高教機性能佳 吸引27國團購," China Times 中時電子報, November 16, 2017, https://www. chinatimes.com/newspapers/20171116000880-260301?chdtv.

- 145. Chuanren Chen, "Uruguay Interested in Chinese L-15 Trainer," *Aviation International News*, March 7, 2018, https://www.ainonline.com/ aviation-news/defense/2018-03-07/uruguay-interested-chinese-l-15-trainer.
- 146. ShadX, "A Cost-Efficient High-Performance Advanced Pilot Training Aircraft," presented at the AIAA Gratuate Team Aircraft Design Competition, May 2018, https://www.aiaa.org/docs/default-source/uploadedfiles/education-and-careers/university-students/designcompetitions/gradteam3rdplace.pdf?sfvrsn=d7888d6c\_0; David Oliver, "Mittens or Masters, Blue Magpies or Golden Eagles?" *Asian Military Review*, October 16, 2018, https://asianmilitaryreview.com/2018/10/mittens-or-masters-blue-magpies-or-golden-eagles/; The Northrop T38 was not used for comparison because of its limited export outside of the US.
- 147. Michelle Kim, "S. Korea's KAI Sells Fighter Jets Worth \$1.1 Billion to Iraq," Reuters, December 12, 2013, https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-korea-iraq-jets-idUSBRE9BBoGQ20131212; "Iraq's New Trainer-Fighters: FA-50 Bounces the Czech," *Defense Industry Daily*, December 2, 2019, http://www.defenseindustrydaily.com/iraqs-new-trainer-fighters-fa-50-bounces-the-czech-05255/.
- 148. Chris Pocock, "Indonesia Is First Export Customer for Korea's T-50 Trainer Jet," *Aviation International News*, April 22, 2011, https://www. ainonline.com/aviation-news/2011-04-22/indonesia-first-export-customer-koreas-t-50-trainer-jet; Korea Aerospace Industries, Ltd., "Export T-50 Advanced Trainer to Indonesia," May 25, 2011.
- 149. Mike Yeo, "KAI Scores Additional Thai T-50 Orders for \$258M," *Defense News*, July 11, 2017, https://www.defensenews.com/air/2017/07/11/ kai-scores-additional-thai-t-50-orders-for-258m/; Chuanren Chen, "KAI Secures Thai T-50 Upgrades," Aviation International News, June 3, 2019, https://www.ainonline.com/aviation-news/defense/2019-06-03/kai-secures-thai-t-50-upgrades; Oleg Volkov, "KAI Starts T-50TH Deliveries to Thailand," *Aerotime Hub*, January 10, 2018, https://www.aerotime.aero/oleg. volkov/20700-kai-starts-t-50th-deliveries-to-thailand.
- 150. Volkov, 2018.
- 151. Korea Aerospace Industries, Ltd., "KAI Won a Contract to Export 12 FA-50s to the Phil," March 28, 2014, https://www.koreaaero.com/ english/pr\_center/cpr\_view.asp?pg=1&gubun=v&seq=25777&bbs=10; Alexis Romero, "Palace OKs Payment Scheme for S. Korean Fighter Jets," *The Philippine Star*, February 21, 2014, https://web.archive.org/web/20140301160329/http://www.philstar.com/ headlines/2014/02/21/1292810/palace-oks-payment-scheme-s.-korean-fighter-jets.
- 152. A US\$ 105 million loan is available regarding the purchase of the eight helicopters, but no information on the total contract cost. Depending on the percentage of loan funding, per unit price would fall between US\$ 13 million if the contract was 100 percent loan financed, or US\$ 15 million if 85 percent loan financing.
- 153. 2017 Report to the Congress of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Government Printing Office, 2017, p. 306.
- 154. Siva Govindasamy, "Philippines Asseses Chinese Helicopters for Army," *Flight Global*, September 17, 2007, https://www.flightglobal. com/philippines-asseses-chinese-helicopters-for-army/76167.article.
- 155. Michael J. Gething and Gunter G. Endres, *Jane's Aircraft Recognition Guide 5th (Fifth)* (HarperCollins, 2002; Hamilton 2017); Zambia already owns Bell (Augusta) 205s, which has an eight-passenger capacity, and Mi-8's that fit 24 passengers. At the other end of the spectrum, ZAF also owns Bell 47s, which are utility helicopters that fit only one pilot and one passenger. Thus, comparable helicopters that Zambia could have considered besides Z-9s (fits 10), is likely to be AgustaWestland AW139 (fits 15) and not AgustaWestland AW109 (fits six to seven), which has a similar capacity with Bell 205s.
- 156. Heike Tamm, "Italy's Vigili Del Fuoco Receives First Two Leonardo AW139 Helicopters," *AviTrader Aviation News*, April 22, 2019, https://www.avitrader.com/2019/04/22/italys-vigili-del-fuoco-receives-first-two-leonardo-aw139-helicopters/.
- 157. Siva Govindasamy, "Malaysian Maritime Agency Signs \$61 Million AW139 Contract," *Flight Global*, April 28, 2008, https://www.flightglobal.com/malaysian-maritime-agency-signs-61-million-aw139-contract/79958.article.
- 158. Luca Peruzzi, "Egypt Orders AW139 Helicopters for Military Use," *Flight Global*, April 27, 2011, https://www.flightglobal.com/egyptorders-aw139-helicopters-for-military-use/99620.article.

# AUTHOR BIO

#### JYHJONG HWANG:

Jyhjong Hwang is a PhD. student in International Relations. Her research interests are in the politics of foreign aid, international development, and international cooperation. Hwang received her M.A. in International Development and International Economics from the Johns Hopkins School of Advanced International Studies and her B.A. in International Relations from Tufts University. She served as a Peace Corps volunteer in Namibia.

# ALSO FROM SAIS-CARI

POLICY BRIEFS:	Comparing the Determinants of Western and Chinese Commercial Ties with Africa
	Policy Brief 38/2019, David G. Landry
	Export, Employment, or Productivity? Chinese Investments in Ethiopia's Leather and
	Leather Product Sectors
	Policy Brief 39/2019, Tang Xiaoyang
	Chinese Medical Teams: Knowledge Transfer in Ethiopia and Malawi
	Policy Breif 40/2020, Allison Grande with Sara Fischer and James Sayre
WORKING PAPERS	How Heavier Grosseds in Africa. Their included Wardedow Transform in Konses and
WORKING PAPERS:	How Huawei Succeeds in Africa: Training and Knowledge Transfers in Kenya and
WORKING PAPERS:	Nigeria
WORKING PAPERS:	
WORKING PAPERS:	Nigeria
WORKING PAPERS:	Nigeria Working Paper 34/2020, Henry Tugendhat
WORKING PAPERS:	Nigeria         Working Paper 34/2020, Henry Tugendhat         The Footprint of Chinese Private Security Companies in Africa
WORKING PAPERS:	Nigeria Working Paper 34/2020, Henry Tugendhat The Footprint of Chinese Private Security Companies in Africa Working Paper 35/2020, Alessandro Arduino
WORKING PAPERS:	Nigeria         Working Paper 34/2020, Henry Tugendhat         The Footprint of Chinese Private Security Companies in Africa         Working Paper 35/2020, Alessandro Arduino         "Africa's China": Chinese Manufacturing Investment in Nigeria in the Post-Oil Boom
WORKING PAPERS:	NigeriaWorking Paper 34/2020, Henry TugendhatThe Footprint of Chinese Private Security Companies in AfricaWorking Paper 35/2020, Alessandro Arduino"Africa's China": Chinese Manufacturing Investment in Nigeria in the Post-Oil BoomEra and Channels for Technology Transfer

View the complete list of SAIS-CARI publications: www.sais-cari.org/publications



#### ABOUT THE SAIS CHINA-AFRICA RESEARCH INITIATIVE

Launched in 2014, the SAIS China-Africa Research Initiative (SAIS-CARI) is based at the Johns Hopkins University School of Advanced International Studies in Washington D.C. SAIS-CARI was set up to promote evidence-based understanding of the relations between China and African countries through high quality data collection, field research, conferences, and collaboration. Our mission is to promote research, conduct evidence-based analysis, foster collaboration, and train future leaders to better understand the economic and political dimensions of China- Africa relations and their implications for human security and global development. Please visit the <u>SAIS-CARI website</u> for more information on our work.

SAIS China-Africa Research Initiative 1717 Massachusetts Avenue NW, Suite 733 Washington, DC 20036 <u>www.sais-cari.org</u> Email: sais-cari@jhu.edu

Support for this working paper series was provided by a grant from Carnegie Corporation of New York. Carnegie Corporation of New York is a philanthropic foundation created by Andrew Carnegie in 1911 to do "real and permanent good in this world."



© 2020 SAIS-CARI. All rights reserved. Opinions expressed are the responsibility of the individual authors and not of the China-Africa Research Initiative at the School of Advanced International Studies, Johns Hopkins University.